THE TRAJECTORY OF A MAN OF LETTERS: THE MANY FACES OF MARCELINO DUARTE PINTO RIBEIRO

Adriana Pereira Campos^{1*}

Fernanda Cláudia Pandolfi^{2**}

Marcello Otávio Neri de Campos Basile^{3***}

Abstract

This article discusses the political trajectory of priest Marcelino Duarte, a native of the state of Espírito Santo then a peripheral province of Brazil, who became notorious in the political life of the Regency period. The priest kept different political orientations throughout his life, from government supporter to an *exaltado* liberal and finally became a *caramuru*. Based on different sources, we investigated his family relationships, political vocabulary, network of contacts and political alliances, aiming to understand his complex personality and his ability to adapt to the intense political transformations of the period. The results of the research, whose main contribution is to better understand the trajectories of this first generation of men of politics in Brazil, suggest that Marcelino was both a person who ascended in politics on his own merits and for belonging to the political establishment of the time.

Keywords

Brazilian Empire - Espírito Santo - priests in politics - press - liberalism in the nineteenth century.

^{***} PhD in History for the Federal University of Rio de Janeiro. Associate Professor of Brazil History in the Multidisciplinary Institute at the Federal Rural University of Rio de Janeiro. Professor of the Graduate Program in History at Federal Rural University of Rio de Janeiro.



¹ Federal University of Espirito Santo. Espírito Santo – Brazil.

PhD in History for the Federal University of Rio de Janeiro. Professor of the Graduate Programs in History and Law of the Federal University of Espírito Santo. Researcher of CNPq, FAPES (Foundation for support Research and Innovation at Espírito Santo, and CAPES (Coordination for the Improvement of Higher Education Personnel) E-mail: adriana.p.campos@ufes.br.

² Federal University of Espirito Santo. Espírito Santo – Brazil.

^{**} PhD in History for the São Paulo State University (UNESP-Assis). Postdoctoral researcher at the Graduate Program in History of the Federal University of Espírito Santo. Research funded by FAPES / CAPES. E-mail: ferpandolfi@hotmail.com.

³ Federal Rural University of Rio de Janeiro. Rio de Janeiro – Brazil.

PERCURSOS DE UM HOMEM DE LETRAS: AS MÚLTIPLAS FACES DE MARCELINO PINTO RIBEIRO DUARTE

Resumo

Este artigo aborda a trajetória política do padre Marcelino Duarte, natural do Espírito Santo, então uma província periférica, que adquiriu notoriedade na vida política da Corte no período regencial. O padre teve diversas posições políticas ao longo de sua vida, de governista tornou-se liberal exaltado e, finalmente, aproximou-se dos caramurus. A partir de um conjunto diversificado de fontes, pesquisaram-se suas relações familiares, o vocabulário empregado, sua rede de contatos e alianças políticas. O objetivo da investigação consistiu em compreender a personalidade complexa e capacidade de adaptação de Marcelino às intensas transformações políticas da época. Os resultados da pesquisa, cuja principal contribuição é compreender os desafios e caminhos trilhados por essa primeira geração de homens da política no Brasil, sugerem que Marcelino foi tanto uma pessoa que ascendeu na política pelos seus méritos, quanto um indivíduo pertencente ao *establishment* político da época.

Palavras-chave

Brasil Império – Espirito Santo – padres na política – imprensa – liberalismo no século XIX.





This article discusses the controversial publicist Marcelino Pinto Ribeiro Duarte, whose radical language put him in a prominent place in the history of the press and of Regency in Brazil. He was one of the most important editors⁴ of the Regency press through his journal *O Exaltado*, and a man whose personal trajectory remains mostly unknown. The relationship between the editor's biography and the context of his radical rhetoric allows a discussion about the peculiar ascension of the master priest, natural from one of the least expressive Brazilian provinces, Espírito Santo, to the center of the opposition against the Regency in the Court.

1. The philopatrico capixaba⁵

Marcelino Duarte's career, as Bordieu⁶ shows, presents the positions occupied by him in different political spaces in which the "becoming" was linked to successive transformations. To begin this article, we must highlight that *O Exaltado*'s editor came from the rich Pinto Ribeiro family, whose Portuguese ancestors arrived to the captaincy of Espírito Santo back in the 18th century. The Pinto Ribeiro family, after establishing themselves, became land and slave owners. In the second generation of the family, there were individuals with important charges, such as Marcelino Pinto Ribeiro (Marcelino Duarte's uncle), master of the College of Canons of the University of Coimbra⁷, and José Ribeiro Pinto (also an uncle), *ouvidor*⁸ of the captaincy⁹, *juiz de fora*¹⁰ in Campos de Goitacazes and judge of the Bahia Appeal Court¹¹. Beyond this, José Ribeiro Pinto had a business linked to cabotage shipping, with wealth in the region of 20 *contos de réis*¹². The third generation was no less important in the Empire's ranks, such as Manoel Pinto Ribeiro de Sampaio, named *juiz de fora* of the Kingdom of Angola in 1811, who, after the Independence, made a career in the supreme tribunals of the country, such as the Bahia Appeal Court, the *Casa da Suplicação* (a high court of appeals) and the Supreme Court of Justice¹³.

The magistrate posts occupied by the Pinto Ribeiro demonstrate the family's success in their search for high posts in the Empire. As Maria de Fátima Gouvêa¹⁴ shows, there was a notorious hierarchy between the members of the magistrate and, frequently, the occupation of positions happened through family influence. The presence of a master in Coimbra, a judge in the Appeal Court and a *juiz de fora* in Angola installed the clan in three domains of the Portuguese Atlantic space. Marcelino Duarte's position among the Pinto Ribeiro, however, wasn't auspicious. He was born outside of wedlock and his father was the priest Marcelino Pinto Ribeiro, from whom he inherited the name. This embarrassing

⁴ The priest Marcelino Pinto Ribeiro Duarte was among others "exaltados" redators, such as Ezequiel Corrêa dos Santos, Cipriano Barata Antonio Borges da Fonseca.

⁵ "Capixaba" and "espírito-santense" refer to those born anywhere in the state of Espírito Santo.

⁶ BOURDIEU, Pierre. A ilusão biográfica. In: FERREIRA, Marieta de Moraes; AMADO, Janaina. (org.). *Usos & abusos da história oral.* 8ª edition. Rio de Janeiro: FGV, 2006. p. 189.

Marcelino Pinto Ribeiro, homonym of his master-priest father: see COUTINHO, José Caetano da Silva. O Espírito Santo em princípios do século XIX: apontamentos feitos pelo bispo do Rio de Janeiro quando de sua visita à capitania do Espírito Santo nos anos de 1812 e 1819. Vitória, ES: Estação Capixaba e Cultural, 2002. p. 111. BRASIL. Annaes da Bibliotheca Nacional do Rio de Janeiro. Rio de Janeiro: Oficinas Gráficas da Bibliotheca, [1915] 1918. vol. XXXVII, p. 214.

⁸ "Ouvidores" were magistrates designated by the Portuguese Crown whose function was to guarantee the application of the laws of the metropole.

⁹ José Pinto Ribeiro: see in AHU – Paraíba/ AHU_ACL_003, Cx. 30, D. 2457/AHU_ACL_CU_017, cx. 162, d. 12158; and COUTINHO, José Caetano da Silva. O Espírito Santo em princípios do século XIX: apontamentos feitos pelo bispo do Rio de Janeiro quando de sua visita à capitania do Espírito Santo nos anos de 1812 e 1819. Vitória: Estação Capixaba e Cultural –ES, 2002. p. 111. BRASIL. Annaes da Bibliotheca Nacional do Rio de Janeiro. Rio de Janeiro: Oficinas Gráficas da Bibliotheca, 1918. Volume XXXVII [1915], p. 214.

¹⁰ Juiz de Fora literally means "judge coming from outside", who was a magistrate appointed by the monarch of Portugal to work in places where the intervention of an impartial judge was required.

¹¹ José Pinto Ribeiro, see in AHU, Paraíba/ AHU, ACL 003, cx. 30, doc. 2457/AHU, ACL, CU, 017, cx. 162, doc. 12158; e COUTINHO, José Caetano da Silva. Op. Cit., p. 111. BRASIL. Annaes... Op. Cit, p. 214.

¹² CARVALHO, Enaile Flauzina. *Redes mercantis*: a participação do Espírito Santo no complexo econômico colonial (1790 a 1821).
1. ed. Vitória: SECULT, 2010.; ESPÍRITO SANTO. Court of Justice. Cartório de 1º Ofício de Vitória Nélson Monteiro. *Post-mortem inventories* 1790-1822. Inventories *post-mortem* 1790-1822. cx. 13, 1811.

¹³ INSTITUTO Histórico e Geográfico Brasileiro. Private archives. Soares Sampaio family, ACP 90, spalier 819, folders 4, 6 through 9 and 26.

¹⁴ GOUVÊA, Maria de Fátima Silva. Poder político e administração na formação do complexo atlântico português (1645-1808).
In: FRAGOSO, João; GOUVÊA, Maria de Fátima; BICALHO, Maria Fernanda. O Antigo Regime nos trópicos: a dinâmica imperial portuguesa (séculos XVI-XVIII). Rio de Janeiro: Civilização Brasileira, 2001. p. 285-315, p. 305.

the many faces of Marcelino Duarte Pinto Ribeiro

fact made him claim that his conception happened when his father was a student 15

The name of the mother of the priest is not known, nor are the circumstances of his birth in the county of Serra in 1788. It is only known that his father, despite his son's condition, guaranteed the boy's profiling and education, as well as determined that he would follow the carrier of a priest, passing on to him the ownership of the Latin Grammar professorate when he retired, on October 9th 1815¹⁶. Thus, Marcelino Duarte became his heir, including his lands and goods, both of which guaranteed him some comfort in Rio de Janeiro.

Besides the embarrassing family position, Marcelino arrived in Rio de Janeiro coming from one of the smallest Brazilian provinces. We can affirm that his trajectory was uncommon among the national elite. And, according to Barman and Barman¹⁷, individuals coming from small and weak provinces faced great obstacles to insert themselves in the more central circles of power in the Empire. These conditions put his survival in Court to the test. However, to conciliate political activity with the exercise of the priesthood was not exclusive to Marcelino. Despite the growing secularization in politics, the priests assumed important roles as public men in the first half of the nineteenth century. They formed an important contingent of the ruling elite. Their presence in the Chamber of Deputies in the first and second legislatures reached 22%, having reached 24% in the third legislature between 1834 and 1837, losing only to the magistrates¹⁸. Many other priests acted politically in distant regions, often by non-institutional means¹⁹, as well as exercised activities as journalists²⁰, which brought them notoriety and political capital. Among other factors, the new administrative structures favored the involvement of priests in politics, since infrastructure of the church and the working of priests were important in elections²¹. If the figure of the "political priest" was no exception, Marcelino distinguished himself for his affiliation to a peripheral elite as much as for his public visibility as an opponent to the government of the Regency.

Evidently, Marcelino depended a lot on his talent as an editor to obtain some notoriety. That is why his participation in the world of letters and political confrontations began early. This can be assessed by his youthful writings. The master priest's most acknowledged piece in Espírito Santo is an extremely sentimental epic poem entitled "Defeat of a trip made to Rio de Janeiro in the year of 1817"22. The piece was inspired, according to some biographers²³, by the persecution the parson suffered by the governor of the captaincy, Francisco da Costa Rubim. It is true that there was a lot of animosity between Marcelino and the governor. The governor described the Latin master's behavior in a letter addressed to Thomas Antonio de Villanova Portugal, dated from April 13th, 1818, as disappointing, unpleasant and inopportune. The leader accentuated the priest's condemnable performance in the festivities related to d. João's coronation, when many dramatic plays were staged in the village of Vitória²⁴.

Nothing confirms that Marcelino Duarte's trip in 1817 had the objective of reporting the captaincy's leader. The poem's notes from 24 through 28 indeed speak of the persecutions initiated by Rubim against a few espírito-santenses25. Possibly, the reason for the peregrination to the Court was due to the priest's prosaic ambition of obtaining the Order of Christ's habit. It was a noble honor accompanied

¹⁵ See Astrea, Rio de Janeiro, n. 124 (separate), 1829. p. 2.

¹⁶ DAEMON, Bazílio. Província do Espírito Santo: sua descoberta, história cronológica, sinopse e estatística. Vitória: Apees, 2010. p. 283.

¹⁷BARMAN, Roderick; BARMAN, Jean. The role of the law graduate in the political elite of imperial Brazil. *Journal of Interamerican* Studies and World Affairs, vol. 18, n. 4, p. 424, 433, nov. 1976

¹⁸ SOUZA, Françoise Jean de. Do altar à tribuna: os padres políticos na formação do Estado nacional brasileiro (1823-1841). Thesis (PhD), Programa de Pós-Graduação em História, Universidade do Estado do Rio de Janeiro, Rio de Janeiro, 2010. p. 18-19.

¹⁹ SILVA, Ana Rosa Cloclet da. Padres políticos e suas redes de solidariedade: uma análise da atuação sacerdotal no sertão de Minas Gerais (1822 e 1831). Revista Brasileira de História, São Paulo, vol. 32, n. 63, p. 119-142, 2012.

²⁰ SOUZA, Françoise Jean de. Discursos impressos de um padre político: análise da breve trajetória d'O Pregoeiro Constitucional. Almanack Braziliense. São Paulo, n. 5, 2007. p. 86-100

²¹ SOUZA, Françoise Jean de. Op. Cit., 2010. p. 48-51.

²² See CARVALHO, José Augusto. Panorama das letras capixabas. Revista de Cultura, Ufes, Vitória, vol. 7, n. 21, p. 37, 1982.

²³ ROSA, Affonso Claudio de Freitas. *História da literatura espírito-santense*. Porto: Officinas do Commercio do Porto, 1912. VASCONCELLOS, José Marcelino Pereira de. Ensaio sobre a história e estatística da província do Espírito Santo [...]. Vitoria: Typographia de P. A. D'Azeredo, 1858.

²⁴ NATIONAL ARCHIVE. Interior Fund. Province and State business. IJJ9 356, document n. 38.

²⁵ VASCONCELLOS, José Marcelino Pereira de. *Jardim poético*. Vitória: Editora Formar/Secretaria Municipal de Cultura, 2008. p. 46. dossiê Regência e Imprensa

Almanack, Guarulhos, n.20, p. 38-65, dez 2018

http://dx.doi.org/10.1590/2236-463320182002

Orcid: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-2563-4021

https://orcid.org/0000-0001-9429-4561

https://orcid.org/0000-0002-6936-8802 by a small income (terça) and legal and fiscal privileges. To enter the order, the candidate had to prove his "blood cleanliness" and noble life. The symbolic value of dignity gave the honored the distinction of pertaining to the base of the Portuguese nobility.

To ascending families, such as the Ribeiro Pinto, at the end of the 18th century and beginning of the 19th, it was in their interest, as João Fragoso²⁶ theorizes, to articulate political networks that protected their investments from the humors of the merchant capital. The titration of their members in orders, such as the Order of Christ, enabled them to assume influential positions in the Empire's administrative framework. Ennobled, the Ribeiro Pinto could boast the command of the Espírito-Santense Republic and protect their interests.

Marcelino Duarte initially considered four months as being enough to be successful in an endeavor so common to his family. Rubim's opposition, however, prolonged the priest's journey for 28 months²⁷. For revenge, the *capixaba* cleric, as Oscar Gama Filho²⁸ suggests, composed the epic poem filled with malaise to his enemy²⁹. His return to homeland happened only after Francisco Rubim's appointment to another captaincy, Ceará Grande³⁰, in September 12th, 1819³¹.

Without a leader until the new regent's inauguration, the captaincy tried governing through a board constituted by lieutenant colonel Manoel Vieira Machado, by José dos Reis Mota and by José Azevedo Cabral, the juiz de fora from Campos³². The executive council, during its six-month existence, dedicated mainly to making the agricultural, commerce and navigation of Rio Doce Society feasible, a dream of the Portuguese Empire to enable the exit of merchandise from Minas through the capixaba coast. After this interregnum, on May 20th, 1820, the new leader, Baltazar de Souza Botelho de Vasconcelos, arrived in the lands of Espírito Santo. Soon after, the captaincy fretted over the impact of the Liberal Revolution of 1820 and the resulting reorganization of the government³³.

It was 1821 when the news of the monarch's oath of the constitution, still incomplete in Lisbon³⁴, upset the local political elite and parties were formed over Brazil's next steps. Bazílio Daemon³⁵ registers two military uprisings in Vitória reported by the governor to the Court, in April and July of the same year. The last one happened in the mother church during the oath of the Constitution in the 14th of July, when clamors for the installation of a provisional government in the captaincy were heard. Baltazar Botelho asked the proponents for a signed document for his "safeguard". Only two men, a beach clerk and an apothecary, met the challenge, and no one else³⁶. At that moment, members of the

²⁶ FRAGOSO, João. Fidalgos e parentes de pretos: notas sobre a nobreza principal da terra do Rio de Janeiro (1600-1750). In: FRAGOSO, João; ALMEIDA, Carla Maria Carvalho; SAMPAIO, Antônio Carlos Jucá de. Conquistadores e negociantes: histórias de elites no Antigo Regime nos trópicos. América lusa, séculos XVI a XVIII. Rio de Janeiro: Civilização Brasileira, 2007. p. 33-120.

²⁷ See note 10 in the "Defeat" in VASCONCELLOS, José Marcelino Pereira de. Op. Cit., p. 40. Marcelino Duarte, besides Rubim's opposition, became knight of the Order of Christ, as it was tradition within the Pinto Ribeiro; see in O mensageiro da Praia Grande: jornal curioso, instructivo, e liberal, Nitheroy, n. 6, 27 fev. 1835.

²⁸ GAMA FILHO, Oscar. Chorinho com Marcelino. Revista Você, Vitória/ES, n. 14, p. 7, Ago. 1993..

²⁹ There are versions written in the 20th century that attribute the poet's sentimentalism to his disgust for having to leave his homeland due to the undertaken by governor Francisco da Costa Rubim. See entry Marcelino Pinto Ribeiro Duarte (1788-1860). In: ROSA, Affonso Cláudio de Freitas. Op. Cit., p. 53-97. Affonso Claudio de Freitas Rosa reserved, in his piece, a prominent place for Marcelino Duarte and his wife's grandfather. He actually introduced corrections to parts of the poem to certainly elevate the author to the Pantheon of great poets (did he doubt the quality of the original?). As patron of the first chair of the Espírito-Santense Academy of Letters, Marcelino Duarte thus won a more heroic version of his biography written in the eagerness of *capixaba* literary appreciation (or the Pinto Ribeiro family's nobility).

³⁰ The name Ceará Grande is because of Ceará-mirim, a place near the Bacuípe river north of Grande river, in Paraíba. See FREIRE, Mário de Aristides. A capitania do Espírito Santo: crônicas da vida capixaba nos tempos dos capitães-mores (1535-1822). 2ª ed. Vitória: Florecultura, 2006. p. 235.

³¹ See discussion about the date in FREIRE, Mário de Aristides. Op. Cit.

³² FREIRE, Op. Cit., p. 235. In: MARTINS' work. MARTINS, Fernando José. História do descobrimento e povoação da cidade de São João da Barra e Campos dos Goytacazes: antiga capitania da Parayba do Sul e da causa e origem do levante denominado - dos Fidalgos, acontecido em meados do século passado. Rio de Janeiro: Typografia de Quirino & irmão, 1868. p. 221, it is informed that the juiz de fora between 1816 and 1822 was José de Azevedo Cabral.

³³ SERRÃO, Joel Brasil. Pequeno dicionário de história de Portugal. Porto: Figueirinhas, 2004. p. 666; 743-744.

³⁴ Decree from February the 24th1821

³⁵ DAEMON, Basílio. Província do Espírito Santo: sua descoberta, história cronológica, sinopse e estatística. Vitória: Secretaria do Estado da Cultura/Arquivo Público do Estado do Espírito Santo, 2010. p. 303.

³⁶ Office done by the governor to Pedro Álvares Diniz apud OLIVEIRA, José Teixeira de. História do Estado do Espírito Santo. 3ª. dossiê Regência e Imprensa

line troop corps, with disciplinary problems since the year of 1820³⁷, had the opportunity to ask for a substitute commander.

The uprising would be simply troop boasting if it had not ended up in the judicial annals of the famous inquest known as the Citizen Process or, simply, "Bonifácia". It was installed in November 1822 by minister José Bonifácio who accused a group, among them the journalists Joaquim Gonçalves Ledo and Januário da Cunha Barbosa of the *Revérbero Constitucional Fluminense* and João Soares Lisboa of the *Correio do Rio de Janeiro*, to plot a republican conspiracy³⁹. Its installation refers to the confrontation of the positions of this group on subjects discussed in the Constituent Assembly, against the position of Bonifácio, who feared the loss of the authority of d. Pedro I. Soares Lisboa, for example, wrote about the possible return to despotism which, in his opinion, could occur by means of a veto to the proposals of the Legislature. The *Revérbero*, despite of praising the Republican regime in North America, was explicitly supportive of the constitutional monarchy. In this way, instead of republicanism, it manifested the constitutional conceptions of nineteenth century about liberties, stability and balance of powers⁴⁰.

And among all the versions of the boasting we find the poet priest, as a witness, reporting the facts from the 14th of July and the political results of the investigation solicited by the governor. Consonant to Marcelino's declaration in the case files, due to the shaking and screaming, he would have exhorted the rebellious that "doing the request in that way was not good for the province" What was the relationship between the master-priest and the happenings in such a pacific province to the "Bonifácia" and its illustrious defendants? The link to this imbroglio consisted in the authority designated to investigate the disorder in *capixaba* lands. Luís Pereira da Nóbrega de Sousa Coutinho was responsible to report on the character of those manifestations⁴². Marcelino Duarte, and four other *capixaba* witnesses⁴³, in the year of 1822, reported Nóbrega's trip as a strategy to spread his not too "appealing" ideas and to "mistreat the ditto governor" in the captaincy of Espírito Santo⁴⁴.

Nóbrega possibly left a ballast of antipathy among the *capixabas*. Curiously, of the five witnesses in the province of Espírito Santo that attested against the brigadier, three lived in the Court and two nearby on Cano street – the reverends Marcelino Pinto Ribeiro Duarte and Manuel de Freitas Magalhães. Generally, *espírito-santense* witnesses said that Nóbrega sympathized with the troops' cause, critiqued the governor and even accused them of being *corcundas*⁴⁵ (allies of the Portuguese) for not joining the military pretext. Nóbrega's defense, in a way, confirmed the *capixabas*' version, but replied that

ed. Vitória: APEES, 2008. p. 297-298,

³⁷ See FREIRE, Mário de Aristides. Op. Cit., 262; OLIVEIRA, José Teixeira de. Op. Cit., p. 296; and RUBIM, Braz da Costa. *Memória históricas e documentas do Espírito Santo*. Rio de Janeiro: Typografia de D. Luiz dos Santos, 1861. p. 135-136.

³⁸ We put qotation marks around the expression "Bonifácia" due to the criticism of SCHIAVINATTO, Iara Lis; FERREIRA, Paula Botafogo Caricchio. As rememorações da "bonifácia" entre a devassa de 1822 e o processo dos cidadãos de 1824. *Revista do Instituto Histórico e Geográfico Brasileiro*, Rio de Janeiro, a. 175, n. 462, p. 201-238, jan. /mar. 2014.

³⁹ These writers, who stood out in 1821 with freedom of the press, were middle-class men who expressed the aspirations of prominent merchants, bureaucrats and businessmen for inclusion in the spheres of power. See OLIVEIRA, Cecília Helena Lorenzini de Salles. *A astúcia liberal*. Bragança Paulista: Edusf e Ícone, 1999.

⁴⁰ SILVA, Virgínia Rodrigues da. O *Revérbero Constitucional Fluminense*, imprensa e constitucionalismo na Corte na Independência. *Almanack Braziliense*. São Paulo, n. 10, p. 171-179, 2009.

⁴¹ The *Bonifácia* had the testimony of five *capixabas*, among them priest Marcelino Pinto Ribeiro Duarte and Ignacio Carneiro Duarte apud OLIVEIRA, José Teixeira de. Op. Cit., p. 322.

⁴² Correio do Rio de Janeiro, n. 33, 1823. p. 132 e BRASIL. National Archive. *As juntas governativas e a Independência*. Rio de Janeiro: National Archive, 1973. vol. 3, p. 982.

⁴³ See priest Marcelino Duarte's testimony on the process instated by José Bonifácio de Andrada e Silva apud OLIVEIRA, José Teixeira de. Op. Cit., p. 321-322.

⁴⁴ OLIVEIRA, José Teixeira de. Op. Cit., p. 321-322. In the inquest started by Bonifácio de Andrada against Luís Pereira da Nóbrega de Sousa Coutinho together with Joaquim Gonçalves Ledo, José Clemente Pereira, Januário da Cunha Barbosa, Domingos Alves Branco Muniz Barreto and others, for a supposed conspiracy established to form a Republic, it is noted the testimony of *capixabas* against the behavior of the ditto Nóbrega during his presence in Espírito Santo. Jerônimo de Castanhese Vasconcelos Pimentel, lieutenant of the first line body of Espírito Santo, testified that Nóbrega ignited the tempers of the province through the suggestion that the troop colleagues should be listened to, because the times of despotism are over and he, deponent, would answer for being an accuser of those men.

⁴⁵ "Corcundas" literally means hunchback, nickname given to Portuguese people in Brazil who were seen as allies of the emperor and enemies of the constitutional liberalism. That pejorative term expressed the excess of subservience to the king, that is, the willing to curve in front of him to get personal favors.

Almanack, Guarulhos, n.20, p. 38-65, dez 2018 http://dx.doi.org/10.1590/2236-463320182002 Orcid: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-2563-4021 https://orcid.org/0000-0001-9429-4561 https://orcid.org/0000-0002-6936-8802

there were not enough motives to confirm the defendant as the author of a conspiracy against the constitutional monarchy⁴⁶. Could Marcelino Duarte be a *bonifácio* submissive to Andradas' strategies?

Back to the year 1821, the dissensions in *capixaba* lands were still exalted and the factions started a fierce dispute to choose the captaincy's representative in the Lisbon Courts. Marcelino Duarte was elected parish and province voter, confessedly with Baltazar de Souza Botelho's support⁴⁷. On this occasion, the reverend won against one of the most influential and rich *capixaba* men, Francisco Pinto Homem de Azevedo, his cousin. It seems that, although with weakened health, the governor knew how to moderate tempers, and the election of Fortunato Ramos, born in Vitória and master in Coimbra, built certain unanimity between the litigating parts. After the scrutiny and licensing of Baltazar, Marcelino went back to Rio de Janeiro to live in the Court for some time, without leaving his strong and close bond with his fellow countrymen behind.

Once in Court, in 1822, Marcelino Duarte was involved in skirmishes of the process of the Independence of Brazil and saw himself involved in the torrent of disputes between the Andrada, on one side, and Ledo, Januário and Nóbrega, on the other. Knowing this, Marcelino Duarte paid attention to the happenings of his country, as he liked to call his homeland. It was installed the provisional governing board⁴⁸ in the province on the 1st of March in 1822. However, serious bones of contention embarrassed the *capixaba* authorities. The provisory board [*junta*] opened opposition to the excessive authority conferred to the weapons command, with whom he divided the province's administration⁴⁹. For the first holder of the post, lieutenant colonel Ignacio Pereira Duarte Carneiro, an ally of father Marcelino, was nominated on an interim basis, whose appointment was made thanks to criteria other than the new elected board. The law forced a highly ranked military man to be chosen and Duarte Carneiro had, at the time, the highest rank among the *espírito-santenses*. Without the previous governor's support, Balthazar Botelho, who had left Espírito Santo, the Duarte Carneiro faction lost its influence and the lieutenant colonel did not stay in charge for more than a month.

Julião Fernandes Leão's⁵⁰ nomination came from the Court, specifically prince-regent, on April 15th, 1822. He had served in Jequitinhonha, in the region of Porto Seguro, and had served for few years in the provincial troops⁵¹. The lieutenant, since 1810, had been focused on controlling the indigenous population of the Jequitinhonha valley and of Doce river, a way of strengthening commerce with Minas⁵². Duarte Carneiro, member of the local elite, was thus substituted by a man with good relationships with the imperial government. It is worth noting that Duarte Carneiro also answered to Bonifácio's call and presented himself as a witness against Nóbrega at *Bonifácia*.

In the *Correio do Rio de Janeiro*⁵³ a fight over the versions about the events occurred in July of 1822 was consolidated, when the weapons commander and an ordinary judge left the town of Vitória. In July, the priest signed a letter published in the "Correspondence" column in which he transcribed reports of persecutions and arbitrary prisons operated by Julião Leão in his "homeland". On August

⁴⁶ SCHIAVINATTO, Lis; FERREIRA, Paula Botafogo Caricchio. As rememorações da "bonifácia" entre a devassa de 1822 e o processo dos cidadãos de 1824. *Revista do Instituto Histórico e Geográfico Brasileiro*, Rio de Janeiro, a. 175, n. 464, [p. 291-348], p. 310. set. 2014.

⁴⁷ Correspondência de Marcelino Pinto Ribeiro Duarte, Astrea, Rio de Janeiro, n. avulso [124], p. 3 [1-6], 1829.

⁴⁸ The members of that board were José Nunes da Silva Pires, as chairman, Luís da Silva Alves de Azambuja Susano, secretary, and the vowels José Ribeiro Pinto (Marcelino Duarte's cousin), Sebastiao Vieira Machado and José Francisco de Andrada e Almeida Monjardim (second cousin of Marcelino Duarte) (BRASIL. Arquivo Nacional. *As juntas governativas e a Independência*. Rio de Janeiro: Arquivo Nacional, 1973. vol. 3, p. 971).

⁴⁹ BRASIL. Arquivo Nacional. As juntas governativas e a Independência. Op. Cit., p. 974; 976; 978; 982; 983.

⁵⁰ Bazílio Daemon registers that, since the 18th of April 1821, Julião Fernandes Leão acted as an inspector of the board of pedestrians from the captaincy of Espírito Santo. Besides, in the events that happened in July of 1821, Julião Leão would've had a misunderstanding with the seargent major Francisco Bernardes, asking him to be substituted by José Marcelino de Vasconcellos. In: DAEMON, Bazílio. Op. Cit., p. 303 e 304.

⁵¹ Royal letter from 28th of September of 1810 *in* Gazeta *do Rio de Janeiro*, n. 18, p. 3, 1811, appointing Julião Carneiro to act in the Jequitinhonha valley.

⁵² See report in *Idade d'Ouro do Brazil*, Bahia, n. 20, p. 8, 1812 and *Correio Braziliense*, Londres, n. 21, p. 465-466, 1818.

⁵³ According to Isabel Lustosa, João Soares Lisboa was responsible for the newspaper's publication, which had two phases: 10th of April 1822 through 21st of October 1822 e 1st of August 1823 through 24th of November 1823, some extraordinary numbers between 24th of May and 31st of July 1823. See LUSTOSA, Isabel. *Insultos impressos*: a guerra dos jornalistas na Independência (1821-1823). São Paulo: Companhia das Letras, 2000.

45

Adriana Pereira Campos; Fernanda Cláudia Pandolfi &
Marcello Otávio Neri de Campos Basile
The trajectory of a man of letters:
the many faces of Marcelino Duarte Pinto Ribeiro

Almanack, Guarulhos, n.20, p. 38-65, dez 2018 http://dx.doi.org/10.1590/2236-463320182002 Orcid: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-2563-4021 https://orcid.org/0000-0001-9429-4561 https://orcid.org/0000-0002-6936-8802

the 10th, in numbers 98 and 99, Luiz Bartholomeu das Silva and Manoel dos Passos qualified Julião as "baxá"⁵⁴, "furioso pé de chumbo," (both specific insults directed at Portuguese supporters) and "enemy of the homeland and supporter of the Lisbon Courts". New correspondence from the pair, published in two numbers of the Correio, on August the 20th and 21st, carried on with the report, even narrating the outrage promoted by Julião against the *Junta* when he screamed: "Attack! Death to the *Junta*! Cheers to who made me weapons commander". According to Luiz Bartholomeu's and Manoel dos Passos' narrative, "People, militia line soldiers" helped the *Junta* and "brats and common folk" attacked with rocks the 14 or 16 soldiers led by Leão, insulting them with shameful slanders. At night, when calm reigned over the city, Julião Leão surrendered himself to the *Junta* and was taken as a prisoner to the fortress of Barra de Victoria.

Julião Leão nourished disagreements with captain Luiz Bartholomeu da Silva e Oliveira, who, according to the commander's version, was searching for signatures in the line troop to evict him from the weapons command⁵⁵. It is true that Bartholomeu wrote correspondence published in 1822 in which he admitted the organization of a manifestation to the voters, which content was limited to extortion of the subordination to the prince regent, the respect to the constitutional kind and the commitment to the union between Brazil and Portugal⁵⁶. There was, therefore, a true war of opinions in the province.

Without romanticizing a possible polarization between people and elite, it is affirmable that the ideas of independence helped stir men and politics in *espírito-santense* lands, an example of what happened in other places in the Brazilian Kingdom. In that same year, African and creole slaves armed themselves to demand freedom in the parish of Serra, pertaining to the village of Vitória. João José Reis and Eduardo Silva⁵⁷ described a similar situation that occurred in Bahia, where many slave did not wait for their freedom to partake in the fight for independence and ran away from plantations. There was the recommendation in all the Empire to repay such initiative by the slaves by buying the freedom for these individuals. Did such news arrive in Serra and spread among the captives? Or did the words win new meanings between the men and women subjected to captivity?

We can affirm that the vocabulary against despotism and the appreciation of liberty and autonomy inspired the middle and lower classes of the country, much to the elite's dismay. Seen from above, the projects of these segments were interpreted as seditions and insubordination. Consonant Gladys Sabino Ribeiro⁵⁸, the homeland was a "limited Community space, where the object of loyalty and dignity, in a patriarchal authority, was the King, now constitutional." The historian also warns that the historiographical version that identifies the emancipation and the independence with total separation from Portugal in the first months of 1822 are not true⁵⁹.

The conceptions around the 20s regeneration evolved in an unseen way in Brazil and Portugal. Thus, we can understand the role the master-priest played and his defense of moderation in *capixaba* lands. On one hand, the proposition of the cause of Brazil as separating from Portugal matured in many *capixaba* hearts, maybe, even Marcelino's. The autonomy and constitutionalism, however, still didn't necessarily translate itself into a separation from Portugal. On the other hand, the movement was destined to specific goals and the population was not authorized to stray from these ideals. Therefore, the priest was quite insistent with the observance of prudence.

The events' precipitation would accelerate in the second half of 1922 in Brazil. It was not different in the province of Espírito Santo. Some unity between the purposes of the governing *junta* and the weapons command could be seen in the festive events of commemoration of the *Fico* ["I'l stay",

 $^{^{54}}$ Adjective commonly attributed to authoritarian men. Probably relative to Turkish authorities.

⁵⁵ GOULARTE, Rodrigo da Silva. Motins e tumultos no limiar da Independência brasileira. In: NEVES, Lúcia Maria Bastos P.; BESSONE, Tânia Maria (org.). *Dimensões políticas do Império do Brasil.* Rio de Janeiro: Contra Capa, 2012. p. 86

⁵⁶ See copy sent by Luiz Balthazar in O Espelho, Rio de Janeiro, n. 78, p. 1-3, 16 de agosto de 1822.

⁵⁷ REIS, João José; SILVA, Eduardo. *Negociação e conflito*: a resistência negra no Brasil escravista. São Paulo: Companhia das Letras, 1989. p. 90.

⁵⁸ RIBEIRO, Gladys Sabina. *A liberdade em construção*: identidade nacional e conflitos antilusitanos no Primeiro Reinado. Rio de Janeiro: Relume Dumará, 2002. p. 47

⁵⁹ Ibidem. Op. Cit., p. 51

Almanack, Guarulhos, n.20, p. 38-65, dez 2018 http://dx.doi.org/10.1590/2236-463320182002 Orcid: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-2563-4021 https://orcid.org/0000-0001-9429-4561 https://orcid.org/0000-0002-6936-8802

declaration of d. Pedro] and the titration of Perpetual Defender of prince Pedro⁶⁰. In July, however, the differences became unsustainable. In this mix of political expectations, new identities built in the heat of the moment permanently separated the two leading groups. On one side, the *junta* and, on the other, the command of arms. Would the first be associated to the Brazilian interests and the second one to Portuguese interests? Didn't the suggestions of *corcundas* between *capixabas* come from the rhetoric about the paths to be taken in the cause of Brazil's independence?

In March of 1822, Marcelino Duarte, under the pseudonym of *O Philopátrico* published "The indignant Brazil" pamphlet. Brazil's autonomy seemed a possibility and threat in the pamphlet, because "the Provinces (…) will join in mass soon after the Law that forces them to return to childhood comes (…)". Thus, the *Philopatrico* persuaded that the "generous Portuguese" should listen to the representations in the manifestations, because they resulted from the "love for the order and conservation to save the monarchy from eminent danger"⁶¹.

In 1826, Marcelino, with a new codename, *O Capixaba*, published, in the *Fluminense Diary*⁶², another version of what happened. He described the pacific trajectory the independence took in the province of Espírito Santo, that only "propagated the recognition of the political Independence of the Brazilian Empire" when the "new Prince was born, as the guarantor, and the Holy Pledge of the Independent Empire's perpetuity"⁶³. He presented colonel Ignacio Pires Duarte Carneiro as the first *capixaba* to show interest for the nation's cause, celebrating a public dinner with his junior soldiers. The festivities would have lasted two days, the buildings of the city of Vitória lit up, plays staged and celebrated chants celebrated.

Using the codenames *Philopátrico* and *Capixaba*, Marcelino Duarte⁶⁴ made two versions of the fact public with the difference of only a few years. In the first, an uncertainty dominated the future, in the second, the future was consolidated, to the point of forgetting the disorders condemned by him when the oath of the Constitution and Portuguese foundations. From Rio de Janeiro, the master priest inserted his reflections in the few journals that circled in that city, between 1822 and 1823⁶⁵.

In March 1823, signing once more as *O Philopatrico*, Marcelino brought the public the tumultuous version of the independence process in his province, alerting once more against the "*pés de chumbo*" who governed his homeland. In May 1823, once more in the *Espelho*, the master priest registered his farewell to Rio de Janeiro and announced his return to his homeland in "defeat":

As I am leaving, even though I grieve because of it, to the Provence of Espírito Santo to continue in the exercise of my position as magistrate, and it has come to my attention that two revolutionaries and liberal anarchists of 1820, whose names I will hide for now (so as not to be accused of lying) will arrive soon to this city to destroy me because of the letters published in *Espelho* number 135, in which I showed the abominable character of the provisionary secretary of ditto province [Ignacio Accioli] being the first movement of the two emissaries, the citation of Your Grace to declare the name of *Philopatrico* signed there. I pray to Your Grace to save expenses and send them to these [?] citizens; and to unburden Your Grace from this commitment, please insert in your next edition in which I sign [...]⁶⁶

According to the publication, when the independence cycle had barely ended, Marcelino was renewing his disposition of opposition in the middle of the *capixaba* elite. Not much is known about the priest's stay in the province of Espírito Santo in 1823. There is, however, in the *Diário do Rio de Janeiro*, a piece of news about him speaking in the main church of Vitória for Pedro I's health⁶⁷. The

⁶⁰ See Gazeta do Rio de Janeiro, Rio de Janeiro, n. 88, 23 de julho de 1822

⁶¹ DUARTE, Marcelino Pinto Ribeiro. Hum Philopatrico. In: CARVALHO, José Murilo de; BASTOS, Lúcia; BASILE, Marcello (org.). *Guerra literária*: panfletos da independência (1820-1823). Belo Horizonte: UFMG, 2014. vol. 2, [p. 357-369] p. 368.

⁶² Diário Fluminense, Rio de Janeiro, n. 7, p. 235, 14 de março de 1826.

⁶³ Ibidem, idem.

⁶⁴ See Astrea, Rio de Janeiro, n. 131, p. 2, 1829.

⁶⁵ REIS, Arthur Ferreira. *Anarquistas e servis*; uma análise dos projetos políticos do ano de 1826 no Rio de Janeiro. Dissertation (Master degree), History Graduate Studies Program, Federal University of Espírito Santo, Vitória, 2016. p. 36.

⁶⁶ O Espelho, Rio de Janeiro, n. 156, p. 3, 16 mai. 1823.

⁶⁷ Diário do Governo, Rio de Janeiro, n. 146, p. 665, 23 de dezembro de 1823.

former ombudsman, Ignacio Acciolli, was president of the province, against whom the priest directed harsh criticism in the *Espelho*. The brawls cost him his job of Grammar master, an office inherited from his father⁶⁸. This seemed to be the reason why the reverend returned to Rio de Janeiro to recover his charge judicially and found success with his resource to *Desembargo do Paço*. It is impossible to define the precise date of his return, but it may have occurred in 1824. After this episode, the poet priest did not return to live in the province, instead paying a substitute to serve in his chair⁶⁹.

Installed in the Court, Marcelino Duarte ministered classes in his own residence, as presumed by the advertisements published in the *Jornal do Commercio*⁷⁰. He even sent a requirement to the Chamber of Deputies, putting himself in disposition to be the redactor of the legislative house diaries⁷¹ and beginning, between 1825 and 1829, new incursions in the office of journalism, publishing separate pages and correspondences, under the codenames of *O Capixaba* and *O Amigo da Verdade* (The Friend of the Truth)⁷².

From Marcelino's correspondence published in carioca newspapers, his style marked by dramatic and rabid rhetoric is noted. The texts transformed his adversaries into treacherous and corrupt men; his friends, unsuspected and honorable victims. The province of Espírito Santo seemed to give place to a new group of people oppressed and subdued by wicked and arbitrary authorities. The master priest justified his epistolary activity as an alternative to advocate for the persecuted and tormented peoples of his homeland. He recurred to the roughest adjectives to expose his enemies' weaknesses and flaws and left the opponents disturbed with the strong of his inflamed rhetoric. Challenged, he abandoned discretion and revealed the authorship of the articles hidden by nicknames, as he had done in the extra edition of Ástrea⁷³. To the threats of complaint of his declarations, Marcelino answered with more incriminations. Tireless and with no periodic vehicle of his own, the priest used separate pages published in the typography of Ástrea or *Nacional*. Other times, he would make do with the correspondence column of periodicals such as *Astréa*, *Diario Fluminense*, *O Espelho*, *Abelha do Itaculumy*, among others. The publications generated replies, rejoinder, due to how the priest manifested his opinions with such forcefulness.

In the years of 1828 and 1829, Marcelino Duarte fought pamphlet battles in the cities of Rio de Janeiro and Vitória against the authorities of the province of Espírito Santo. Armed of his erudition and oratory, he reported, with the strength of the newspapers, the annulment of his election to the Chamber of Deputies due to the vacancy of José Baptista Pereira's, Finance minister, charge. Accused of bribery, when he obtained 56 votes of the 73 of the electoral College, the priest strongly reacted through the press, weakening the provincial strategy of electoral manipulation. The victory was not complete, as the election remained unfinished⁷⁴.

Marcelino Duarte directedhis verbiage against the province's president, Ignacio Accioli Vasconcellos, his new rival, replacing Rubim. The controversy gathered a few of his old friends, such as lieutenant colonel Luiz da Fraga Loureiro (father), the reverend João Luiz da Fraga Loureiro (son) and colonel Ignacio Pereira Duarte, and old enemies, such as cousin and master captain Francisco Pinto Homem de Azevedo and president Ignacio Accioli. Others also gathered there. In an extra edition of *Astréa*, the priest detailed his long complaint, publishing the electoral tie in full and his analysis of the facts⁷⁵.

Priest Fraga Loureiro also used to publish in *Astréa* under the name of *O Prometido Azurrague*, whose violent and ironic language was very similar to Marcelino Duarte's, his friend in a cassock.

⁶⁸ In 1829, *the Prometido Azorrague*, in open attack to Accioli's honesty, mentioned the reversal of the exoneration obtained with the Supreme Court of *Desembargo do Paço* in favor of Marcelino Duarte. See *Astréa*, Rio de Janeiro, n. 440, p. 1964, 27 jul. 1829.

⁶⁹ Astréa, Rio de Janeiro, n. 131 (separate), 12 de julho de 1829, p. 2.

⁷⁰ Jornal do Commercio, Rio de Janeiro, n. 375, p. 3, 9 jan. 1829; n. 375, p. 3, 10 de dezembro de 1829.

⁷¹ CHAMBER OF DEPUTIES. Annaes Primeiro Ano da Segunda Legislatura. 1830. Rio de Janeiro: Typographia de H. J. Pinto, 1878. tomo I, p. 77.

⁷² See Astréa, Rio de Janeiro, n. 131 (separate), p. 2, 12 de julho de 1829.

⁷³ Astréa, Rio de Janeiro, n. 131 (separate), p. 2.

⁷⁴ See *Astréa*, Rio de Janeiro, n. 406, p. 1780, 26 de março de 1829.

⁷⁵ Turmoil followed the result, provided by the stubborn losers. They accused the litigation of vice caused by bribery, which was never proven, but the accusers managed to delay the voting, the result of which never came back to *Astréa*'s pages. See minute and analysis at *Astréa*, Rio de Janeiro, n. 124, 1829.

Almanack, Guarulhos, n.20, p. 38-65, dez 2018 http://dx.doi.org/10.1590/2236-463320182002 Orcid: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-2563-4021 https://orcid.org/0000-0001-9429-4561 https://orcid.org/0000-0002-6936-8802

However, his scourge was directed exclusively to the province's problems. In 1829, Loureiro lashed out towards Ignacio Accioli and his ally João Antonio de Moraes, accusing them malpractice of public and private money⁷⁶. Moraes answered to the *Azurrague*'s arguments in an extra edition⁷⁷. When quoting the master priest, he attracted him to the debate arena, who in a new extra edition defeated said Moraes⁷⁸.

Julião Fernandes Leão was another one of Marcelino Duarte's article's victims. The *Amigo da Verdade* would not let him be forgotten. In the year of 1825, the priest was again involved in persecutions perpetrated by Leão in *capixaba* lands around 1822⁷⁹. Julião tried to explain his difficulties with the War Counsel, blaming Marcelino's old *espírito-santense* ally, Fernandes Telles da Silva⁸⁰. In reply, Marcelino Duarte adopted an ironic tone overcoming Leão in arguments and rhetorical resources. He achieved a true public win over the old military man.

Until the end of the 1820's, the master priest plunged deep into the writing of the political press and used his poetic talent for political ends. His political ideas changed along with the country. Prudence gave way to exaltation, not so much for the daring of a break with the political concepts in force as the monarchy and the social hierarchy, but for the use of vivid, daring and debaucherous language. The play *O cônego Ignez* ends this cycle of changes in the cleric's life, at least in a literary point of view.

In the year of 1830, Marcelino Duarte appeared to the possession of the new councilmen at Rio de Janeiro city's Chamber, at which he gave, according to *Astréa*'s editorial⁸¹, a rich discourse and sang the hymn *Te Deum Laudamus* before a large public. In the opportunity, he affirmed:

Brazil does not retrograde; slavery's irons were not made for Brazilian arms. Brazilian are spirited; they don't know this crass stupidity that distinguishes the European common class (...). No, gentlemen, we swear the CONSTITUTION, we will not be perjurers. Woe to those who try against Brazil's Liberty! Brazil has a Perpetual Defensor, has a liberal Monarch. He has assured us that not even the Constitution is more liberal than He is. He will not want to give his subjects the terrible lesson of rebellion and perjury.⁸²

A year later, the ironic praise to the monarch gave place to open criticism. Marcelino Duarte was preparing to face the future. In 1831, he had become a mature 43-year-old man, cosmopolitan, admired and popular. He did not need an old father or a leader's protection. He was now the roof under which the allies could find peace, shade and mainstay. He was ready for the new events that would curse the monarchy and almost destroy it. The *Exaltado* was entering the scene.

2. The Exaltado

Not long after Pedro I's abdication, Marcelino decided to begin the publication of a Court newspaper. The press was an important gateway to public life; a valuable instrument to all of those who wished political projection. It constituted itself as a public arena for debates, yielding a web controversy that, invariably, involved many manifestations of support and challenge in the public space. In the year of 1832, no less than 37 newspapers were released in Rio de Janeiro, among the 53 that were already in circulation. All the political groups at the time were represented by newspapers, which played the role of spokespersons for their projects and interests. The *caramurus*⁸³, the radical liberals⁸⁴ (*liberais exaltados*, in portuguese) and the *moderate* liberals⁸⁵ – the three competing factions in the phase of

- ⁷⁶ *Astréa*, Rio de Janeiro, n. 410, p. 1-2, 4 de abril de 1829.
- ⁷⁷ Astréa, Rio de Janeiro, n. 128 (separate), 1829.
- ⁷⁸ Astréa, Rio de Janeiro, n. 131, 1829.
- ⁷⁹ Diário Fluminense, Rio de Janeiro, n. avulso, 16 de abril de 1825.
- 80 Diário Fluminense, Rio de Janeiro, p. 349, 21 de abril de 1825.
- ⁸¹ Astréa, Rio de Janeiro, n. 523, 19 de janeiro de 1823.
- 82 Farol Maranhense, Maranhão, n. 178, p. 761, 23 de março de 1830. The speech is available at the National Library.
- ⁸³ The caramurus were a liberal conservative group that defended the centralized monarchy. They predominated in the composition of the Senate and exerted influence, even being minority in the Chamber of Deputies. The group was accused of defending the reinstatement of d. Pedro I to the throne, although this trend was not in fact explicit.
- 84 Generally, they did not occupy prominent positions in government and came from the middle class.
- ⁸⁵ The *moderate liberals* were in favor of moderation. Inspired by the French political principle of the *juste milieu*, they believed in a rational balance between political extremes.

Almanack, Guarulhos, n.20, p. 38-65, dez 2018 http://dx.doi.org/10.1590/2236-463320182002 Orcid: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-2563-4021 https://orcid.org/0000-0001-9429-4561 https://orcid.org/0000-0002-6936-8802

the *regências trinas* (three-man regencies) – 1831-1835 – answered, approximately, for 49% of the newspapers published in the Court during the whole Regency period (1831-1840)⁸⁶.

Marcelino's newspaper was admittedly aligned to the *exaltados* group, who, just like the *caramurus*, made opposition to the moderate pro-government⁸⁷. The title chosen to the publication showed this filiation: *O Exaltado, Jornal Litterario, Politico e Moral.* It was a typical lampoon, like most of the newspapers produced at the time. The first 56 numbers date from August 4th, 1831, and the last, April 15th, 1835. Regardless of the relatively long duration to the standards of the time, its periodicity was quite irregular, varying from once or twice a week, with no fixed days and suffering a few interruptions (the biggest one was across the entire year of 1834). Each issue had four pages and cost, at first, \$60 *réis*, later rising to 80, whereas the quarterly subscription was fixed at 2\$000 *rs.* It went through many typographies, another sign of the newspapers' instability: Gueffier and Cas, R. Ogier's, *Diario*'s, Paraguassu's, D. of F. Pinto's, Fluminense de Brito and C's., and, at last, Nytheroy de Rego & Cia⁸⁸. The title that headed the first page of each issue expressed the common revolutionary of the *exaltados*, coated in legal bases; it was the controversial article 145 of the imperial Constitution, which established: "All Brazilians are obliged to take arms, to sustain the Empire's Independence and Integrity and defend it from their internal or external enemies."

In its opening editorial, *O Exaltado* justified its publication due to the criminalization imputed to the representation of the *People and Troops* sent to the Regency government, captained by the *exaltados*, occurred in July at the Court. Due to this, and "guided by the most vehement love of the Homeland", Marcelino affirmed to feel obligated to "enter the hard task of Public Writer", explaining the title of the journal "for considering myself as pertaining to my, always the same feelings to these nobles' Class, and meritorious Patriots". As many other *exaltados* newspapers, he warned that its "language will be frank, its style popular"; and said that its goals were "to extirpate from Brazilian lands the intrigues, disagreements and rivalries, that highlighted Hypocrites have been wanting to seed among a sincere people"⁸⁹.

Still in its inaugural article, O Exaltado pointed the "party spirit," or the "Party divergence," as "primary cause" of the political commotions that "tear Rio de Janeiro's public opinion". In this sense, he made a curious review of the political opinion of three acting parties in the capital of the Empire. The first was the "true friends of Brazil," the Puritans or Exaltados: "disinterested, and impartial," who "want more than anything for Brazil to belong to Brazilians", having as a political opinion the "representative Monarchic Government, lifelong and unitary". The second was the "friends of the old Governmental administration", the Moderates' dominant party, who "did not want reforms, nor changes": "Its Government System is whatever, as long as it has advantages and interests". The *Republicans* formed the third party, dreaded but small, sharing the same "feelings about the Homeland's luck" as the Exaltados, with the difference that they wished for "Elective and temporary Monarchy". By the end of the article, a fourth party was highlighted, the Federados (Federated), still small but promising, formed by fractions of the three others: "they want each of the Provinces to enjoy their indisputable Rights linked to each other and to a common center, that is, the Court"90. The political parties' classification elaborated by father Marcelino did not correspond, however, to the identities and even the political projects touted by the three self-proclaimed groups acting in the Court: the moderates, the exaltados and the caramurus. Momentarily we will see the reason of this dissonances.

However, many other themes and questions were addressed – almost always in controversial ways

⁸⁶ BASILE, Marcello. Analytical inventory of the periodic press of Rio de Janeiro during Regency: newspapers' profiles and statistics. In: CARVALHO José Murilo de; NEVES, Lucia Maria Bastos P. (org.). *Dimensões e fronteiras do Estado brasileiro nos Oitocentos*. Rio de Janeiro: EdUeri, 2014. p. 43 e 54-55.

⁸⁷ About these groups' projects and political actions, see MOREL, Marco. *As transformações dos espaços públicos*: imprensa, atores políticos e sociabilidades na cidade imperial (1820-1840). São Paulo: Hucitec, 2005. chapter 3; e BASILE, Marcello Otávio Neri de Campos. *O Império em construção*: projetos de Brasil e ação política na Corte regencial. Thesis (Doctorate in Social History). Philosphy and Social Sciences Institute, Federal University of Rio de Janeiro, Rio de Janeiro, 2004. chapters I, II, V, VI, VII e XI.

⁸⁸ During Regency, 52 typographies dedicated themselves to the publication of newspaper across the entire Rio de Janeiro. Cf. BASILE, Marcello. Analytical inventory... Op. Cit., p. 48-49.

⁸⁹ O Exaltado, n. 1, 4 de agosto de 1831. Sobre a revolta de julho ver BASILE, Marcello Otávio N. C. Imprensa e sedição na Corte regencial. *Discursos sediciosos: crime, direito e sociedade*, Rio de Janeiro, n. 7-8, 1°-2° semestres 1999; Idem. O *Império em construção...*, item 1, capítulo IX.

⁹⁰ O Exaltado, n. 1, 4 de agosto de 1831.

50

Almanack, Guarulhos, n.20, p. 38-65, dez 2018

Adriana Pereira Campos; Fernanda Cláudia Pandolfi & Marcello Otávio Neri de Campos Basile The trajectory of a man of letters: the many faces of Marcelino Duarte Pinto Ribeiro

- in the pages of the newspaper during its existence. In large measure, they signed important matters - even if with its own specificities - of the *exaltado* political project. Therefore, there is systematical criticism to the Regency government; recurring incitement to uprising; open or hidden manifestations of support to the protesting movements in Rio de Janeiro; reports of political persecutions (including against the editor himself); defense of press freedom and association, and nationalist speeches with anti-Portuguese and xenophobic characters.

But the paper's most original initiative was the publication of a kind of *civic doctrinal dictionary*, in which its political concepts were didactically explicated. Entitled Political principles acommodated to the Farroupilha's capacities, to conversion of Anarchists, it was a set of 23 concepts about the fundamentals and type of government and sovereignty, published in issue number 14, on December 15th, 183191. The development was not exactly new, being situated aside similar initiatives, found in newspapers or pamphlets that highlighted the importance and development of a new political vocabulary and the semantic transformations in course. It was already in circulation in 1821, in Rio de Janeiro, the Diccionario Carcundatico, for example, which had 70 concepts, and a Supplemento with 43 more words, both written by José Joaquim Lopes de Lima⁹². Even more comprehensive were the 108 concepts defined in 1830, during 49 issues, by Nova Luz Brasileira, main exaltado newspaper of the Court, edited by Ezequiel Corrêa dos Santos⁹³. Although less extensive, the dictionary produced by O Exaltado reveals the peculiar comprehension Marcelino had of key concepts that guided the political debate and also his effort to teach and persuade, as a good rhetoric teacher, part of the so called public opinion still does not affects these principles. As other publicists, he thus performed a political pedagogy of the citizen. In this sense, the first concept being presented discusses What is the government, and its origin:

Men born to society, bonding through conventions; and moved by the natural love of their own; that is, property, invested many times through the force of the braver, and more powerful, saw themselves in need of giving something away of their natural freedom, (...) and to execution of the Laws, and conventional conditions, chose among themselves one or more individuals, to whom they commissioned the care of watching over the execution of the contrasted adjustments contrasted [sic] (...) Those in charge of watching Society's flaws, and promoting the wellness of it, are called the Government; and the unity between the Will of all the Associates, or its majority, is called Sovereignty⁹⁴.

O Exaltado defined government in the terms of classic modern theory of the social pact, based in Locke. In this sense, it stemmed from the principle that, in the beginning, humanity lived in a state of nature, in which individuals were free, equal and forfeited to their own private desires. However, these individual wishes, without the control of a higher judging instance, generated disputes that led to a state of war. To avoid the disintegration and safeguard the natural rights of the individual (property, that is, life, liberty and goods), men agreed, tacitly or manifestly, to sign a social pact, organizing civil society and establishing a political body representing general interests. Men's natural civil rights are, under certain limits, citizen's civil rights, plus political rights, for example being represented in government, voting and being voted on in legislative elections, sending petitions to authorities and even resisting tyranny and oppression. Whatever the assumed form was, the government should be fixed on the citizen's sovereign will, ensure civil and political rights, and be guided by a body of laws based on reason and juridical equality, and would be above any will of any governor⁹⁵.

⁹¹ In the following number, the newspaper clarified that the terms *farroupilhas* and *anarchists* referred to their "fellow *exaltado* citizens", according to the "moderate Jesuitical language". *O Exaltado*, n. 15, 23 de agosto de 1831.

⁹² Cf. CARVALHO, José Murilo de; BASTOS, Lucia; BASILE, Marcello (org.). *Guerra literária*: panfletos da Independência (1820-1823). 4 volumes. Belo Horizonte: Editora UFMG, 2014. vol. 3, p. 402-415.

⁹³ See BASILE, Marcello. Luzes a quem está nas trevas: a linguagem política radical nos primórdios do Império. *Topoi: Revista de História*, Rio de Janeiro, n. 3, setembro de 2001. At the same time, the *pernambucana* press presented other examples. See FONSECA, Silvia Carla Pereira de Brito. *A ideia de República no Império do* Brasil: Rio de Janeiro e Pernambuco (1824-1834). Jundiaí: Paco, 2016. p. 364-373.

⁹⁴ O Exaltado, n. 14, 15 de dezembro de 1831.

⁹⁵ LOCKE, John. *Segundo tratado sobre o governo civil* – e outros escritos: ensaio sobre a origem, os limites e os fins verdadeiros do governo civil. Petrópolis: Vozes, 1994. especially chapters I-IX.

Following the same perspective, the second definition presented by the newspaper – What is sovereignty? – complements the Locke-based comprehension that Marcelino had about the government's fundamentals and its relationship with civil society. Thus, sovereignty would be the "... power, that Nations have of constituting themselves and establishing their Governments in the way, and form, they deem best; of changing, and altering the same way of Governments, as many times as this universal Power needs for its salvation, improvement and safety".

Citing the famous Roman law maximum consecrated by Cicero – *Salus Populi suprema Lex esto* –, *O Exaltado* highlighted that sovereignty "resides essentially in the Nation: that is, in the Universal Society", gathered by the necessity of saving the people. It is thus opposed to the conception of king sovereignty that legitimized the absolutist governments; but even then, it did not align with the *Rousseaunian* principle of people sovereignty, inalienable and indivisible, fundamental to democratic governments. In this issue, Marcelino steered away from the thought many *fluminense* exaltados had. Like Locke, he understood that the people were the source of sovereignty, but was limited to exercise it ordinarily in the moments that they chose their representatives, when they delegated them the exercise of sovereign powers during their mandates ⁹⁷.

The concepts related to the types of political power came from there. Four were recognized as legitimate. The first was the *Constituent Power*, "through which a certain number of chosen ones in the Society formed the Social Pact, or Constitution," exercised by the constituent assemblies. The others corresponded to the three classical powers proclaimed by Montesquieu: the *Legislative Power*, "through which the chosen ones of the society form the Laws;" the *Judicial Power*, "through which Magistrates competently named for that judge the mistake right in the issues brought by the Individuals;" and the *Executive Power*, "through which one, or more Individuals elected by the People enforce and execute the Laws and the Constitution." A fifth power, admitted by a few publicists, called *Real, Imperial or Moderador* [Moderating Power], was, according to the newspaper, "an anomaly; and it was only good for promoting corruption, and vandalism of courtiers, or corrupt Employees". Marcelino here echoed the campaign moved by the *exaltados* against the Moderating Power, instituted by the Imperial Constitution, or its distorted matrix, the Royal Power, proposed by Benjamin Constant, seen as instruments of despotism⁹⁸.

Only governments constituted by the first four powers would be legitimate. There were, however "forms of abusive Government," introduced by the ignorance of peoples and ambition of men, classified by the "philosophers" as three times. The *Democratic Government*, exemplified by the old Roman Republic, it was in which "4 different Powers are recognized, residing the Sovereign over the People; which distributes the Partial powers, or temporary politics, in the chosen ones." In its turn, the *Aristocratic Government* – which *O Exaltado* alerted would be installed in Brazil, although impractical – was the one in which "the Nation is divided into only two classes. Nobility and Plebs, in a way that the Nobility has the Sovereign and Political power, [...] in an always despotic way: and the Plebs are considered with the negligible condition of rightless slaves". Lastly, the *Monarchic Government* is the one where "the Powers; utmost the Executive, resides in one man only, with the title of Emperor, King, Dictator, Protector, Autocrat, Czar, Doge or President" Doge or President typology presented by the newspaper was in conformity with the classical Aristotelian conception, which classified the forms of government based on a quantitative criterion: government of many or majority (republic); government of few or minority (aristocracy); and government exercised by only one individual or political body (monarchy)¹⁰⁰.

Marcelino, however, preferred to follow another tripartite classification of governments, based on

⁹⁶ "Fluminense" refers to those born anywhere in Rio de Janeiro state.

⁹⁷ Ibidem, chapters XI and XIX. For the conception of *people sovereignty* see ROUSSEAU, Jean-Jacques. *O contrato social*. São Paulo: Martins Fontes, 1989. livro II – capítulos I e II.

⁹⁸ O Exaltado, n. 14, 15 de dezembro de 1831.

⁹⁹ O Exaltado, Loc. Cit.

¹⁰⁰ Cf. ARISTÓTELES. *A política*. São Paulo: Martins Fontes, 1991. capítulo IX. The same criterion and typology, although with distinct appreciations, were also adopted by Rousseau. Cf. ROUSSEAU, Jean-Jacques. Op. Cit., book III – chapters II-VI. Montesquieu preferred to use qualitative criterion as a base to his classification or forms of republican, monarchic and despotic government. Cf. MONTESQUIEU, Charles de Secondat, baron of. *O espírito das leis*. São Paulo: Martins Fontes, 1993. first, third and eighth books of the first part.

Almanack, Guarulhos, n.20, p. 38-65, dez 2018

Adriana Pereira Campos; Fernanda Cláudia Pandolfi &
Marcello Otávio Neri de Campos Basile
The trajectory of a man of letters:
the many faces of Marcelino Duarte Pinto Ribeiro

the "modern Publicists doctrine". Thus, the *Despotic Government* was the one in which the "Sovereign and political Powers are unknown; and the People, as a group of slaves, or automations, obey blindly and humbly the whim and will of a tyrant". In the *Absolute Government*, as it was in Portugal, Spain and France in the decade before (the first two would have gone from absolute to despotic, and the third, from absolute to legal), was "recognized the Sovereignty, and more political powers, but all of them reside in one Monarch; the one who orders the Laws." On the other hand, the *Legal Government*, also called *Republican* or *Constitutional*, was noted because "all Members of the Universal Society are indistinctively subjected to the Laws. The Sovereignty reside in the People, in which it is not admitted a privileged class (...) Thus the public interest is the real spring" 101.

This last government modality, in its turn, was presented in two ways. One was the *Democratic Government*, a denomination that referred to the conception of republic while an elective and temporary government, in which "competently distributed all the Powers; the Executive is temporarily exercised by many". Contrary to most of the *exaltado fluminense* press, Marcelino's journal was against this political regime, arguing that, at the time, the "disadvantages of purely Democratic republics were already known: that is where the powers were promiscuous between authorities; and the People". For *O Exaltado*, the *Mixed Monarchic Government* was the best, for in it "the people are Sovereign. It exercises the functions of its Sovereignty, choosing the Delegates of the political powers¹⁰²." Once more, we can see the Lockean conception of *national sovereignty* shared by the newspaper. It is also verified that the meaning of a Monarchy is the one, already mentioned, based in the Aristotelian classification.

In this sense, there were three types of mixed monarchy, which combined, with distinct accents, monarchic and republican principles. The first presented, according to the newspaper, was "contrary to the natural right; and easy to fall into an absolute and despotic Monarchy". It was the *Hereditary Monarchy*, in which "the State's constitution establishes the succession to the elected Monarch's family, called Dynasty". The second type was the era a *Lifetime Monarchy*, in which the chief of Executive "exercises his powers throughout his life; and after his death, the Nation resumes the delegation of its Sovereignty, and transmits it to (...) any other Citizen, if the Nation so wishes". In practice, it was Marcelino's favorite form, which was considered by him "according to good order and interests of Brazil; and its current circumstances". There was, still, the *Temporary Monarchy*, the republic in its modern sense, in which the "Chief Executive is temporarily elected, that is for the time of a legislature." In appreciation of the viability of this type of government, Marcelino based himself, without quoting, in Montesquieu, who thought the forms of government, such as the laws, should be according to the spirit of each country, that is, with its particular natural, material and cultural conditions; in the case of republican governments, the virtue of citizens, such as the small dimension of the country, would be an indispensable factor to its existence¹⁰³.

That is the stem of the newspaper's opposition to the introduction of this type of government in Brazil, "the most natural and legitimate, the best, if the Peoples (...) have the necessary virtues, especially Patriotism; which for Brazil's disgrace I do not find in the mass of Brazilians, divided in parties, and (...) taught to live underneath the infamous tyranny". *O Exaltado* then criticized the designation of emperor, valued by "our people from the countryside" as attribute of greatness and fortune, but would be more appropriate only in despotic, absolute or military governments¹⁰⁴.

In opposition to the concept of sovereignty, the newspaper presented the definition of *Faction*. If the sovereign will was recognized whenever "a will emanated from most of the Nation", on the other hand, "the part that opposes to this will; even if this part has a greater number of individuals, than most of the Nation, which happens many times, will be called to the faction". To justify the present political situation of *moderates* (governing majority) and *exaltados* (oppositional minority), Marcelino alerted that a smaller party could represent the sovereign will, while the bigger party could be organ of a "sold and treacherous faction", who, when resorting to arms to sustain itself, became a "criminal, unfair and violent faction". In the newspaper's opinion, which claimed to be supported by the "modern Publicists", such circumstance was "what we are experiencing in Our Assembly where the majority

¹⁰¹ O Exaltado, n. 14, 15 de dezembro de 1831.

¹⁰² O Exaltado, Loc. Cit.

¹⁰³ MONTESQUIEU, Charles de Secondat, baron of. Op. Cit., first, third and eighth books of the first part.

¹⁰⁴ O Exaltado, n. 14, 15 de dezembro de 1831.

Almanack, Guarulhos, n.20, p. 38-65, dez 2018

http://dx.doi.org/10.1590/2236-463320182002

Adriana Pereira Campos; Fernanda Cláudia Pandolfi & Marcello Otávio Neri de Campos Basile

Orcid: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-2563-4021 The trajectory of a man of letters: https://orcid.org/0000-0001-9429-4561 the many faces of Marcelino Duarte Pinto Ribeiro https://orcid.org/0000-0002-6936-8802 pertains to the moderate party (...) it is not an organ of Brazil's Sovereign Will, (...) but it is the organ of a Portuguese party, or faction" 105.

Lastly, O Exaltado dedicated itself to analyzing the government systems, divided in two types. One of them was the Compound Government, defined as the one in which "two or more different states get close together in a way that they form only one body". Such governments, in its turn, were of two species, allusive to the *United Kingdom* and to the *Federation*. Examples of the first government are Great Britain and Ireland, which, "although not forming one state body they found themselves united underneath one Chief". The second was formed by governments in which "many departments, or Provinces, were free to govern themselves through their own particular laws, (...), although united, and linked through a general confederation, and permanently underneath a general Government, and a common Constitution". Thus, like the other *exaltados* publicists of the Court, Marcelino defended that the *federal government* "was the only one that could save Brazil from the revolution; and the anarchy of the *Mandões* [Bossy]; and conserve their freedom, and Independence". The last concept presented by the newspaper was the Irregular Governments, defined vaguely as those in which "the forms described above were not observed: nor pertain properly to a body made by many regular states" 106.

In the following issue, O Exaltado retook the reflection around the concepts defined on the last issue and dedicated itself to analyze the importance of introducing the federalist system to Brazil. A significant change was observed in Marcelino's ideas, who, in the first numbers of the newspaper, defended the "Monarchic government, representative, lifelong and unitary", explaining that the "Unitary system, which I admit, without it, Brazil could not be happy, is a fraternal union between all Provinces"107. Maybe they made him switch the position of his charges against the Regency government against him and other exaltado publicists in the Court, carried out in the last portion of 1831, as will be seen later on. The fact is that, in December, Marcelino already proclaimed the federalist system as being "absolutely necessary for the union, and safety of Brazil, in all of its integrity", and that "the united and federal Brazil has to gain shape, and not a small consideration, and respect between the most considerable Potencies of the Universe"108. Without quoting him, the newspaper reproduced many arguments presented by Montesquieu about the qualities of the federative government, only one capable of fulfilling, in a quick and effective manner, the national necessities of each locality and assuring the liberty and union of the provinces, the national integrity and the external safety. However, Montesquieu's recommendation that such system would be ideal only to the republics, which, in its turn, should constitute the government regime typical of small sized countries, were left out; these conditions did not apply to the Empire of Brazil¹⁰⁹.

In any case, most part of the article was dedicated to reporting recurring cases of arbitrariness and violence practiced by the central government and its representatives in provinces such as Bahia, Pernambuco and, especially, Espírito Santo, "condemned to many years of suffering, and liens of continuous despots". The newspaper tried to demonstrate how the Court's intromission in regional matters, above all through the nomination of province presidents with discretionary powers and unrelated to the local interests and realities, constituted as an act of despotism, responsible for the agitations across the provinces.

About his homeland, Espírito Santo, Marcelino said that "throughout 31 years he's suffered the most degrading persecution". He then listed a series of governors of the region who, since the beginning of the century, dedicated themselves to "tyrannizing my homeland" (note the meaning of the term as identity of local belonging, in the remaining sense of the Old Regime), from Antonio Pires da Silva Pontes Camargo (1800-1804) to Ignacio Accioli de Vasconcellos (1823-1829), going through Manuel Vieira de Albuquerque e Tovar (1804-1811) and Francisco Alberto Rubim Sá Pereira (1812-1819). At least in relation to this last one - referred to as "the Stupid, vile and rude Rubim, a sailorman with no qualities or virtues"110. Marcelino had personal reasons for attacking him, for it was he who dismissed

¹⁰⁵ O Exaltado. Loc. Cit.

¹⁰⁶ O Exaltado. Loc. Cit.

¹⁰⁷ O Exaltado, n. 1; 4 ago. 1831 and n. 6, 15 de setembro de 1831.

¹⁰⁸ O Exaltado, n. 15, 23 de dezembro de 1831.

¹⁰⁹ MONTESQUIEU, Charles de Secondat, barão de. Op. Cit., segunda parte, livro nono, capítulos I e II.

¹¹⁰ NOVAES, Maria Stella de. História do Espírito Santo. Vitória: Fundo Editorial do Espírito Santo, s/d, p. 124. Curiously, the dossiê Regência e Imprensa

him from the position of Latin Grammar professor in the then captaincy and deported him to Rio de Janeiro, because his supposed support for the Pernambuco revolt of 1817. The only Espírito Santo governor that deserved praise from Marcelino was Getúlio Monteiro de Mendonça (1830-1831), who, "doted of qualities and virtues appropriate for similar authorities", presided the province for around four months only, and "deserved respect, esteem, Love and trust from my coprovincials". Although Gabriel Getúlio left the office to take the general Court deputy's mandate, Marcelin blamed the "barbaric and pernicious system" of the centralization for him leaving, accusing the Regency government of having dismissed him proposedly to "nurture itself" with the province's "unhappiness and moans".

According to the newspaper, none of that would have happened "if my Province enjoyed the same advantages and graces as the federation". This was the issue Marcelino wanted to address. All the provinces' problems were due to their subjection to the political and administrative centralization of the Court. Fighting Montesquieu's argument (again not quoted) that the federalism would only be adequate to republican governments, *O Exaltado* highlighted that "the Federation does not become incompatible with any form of Government", as the Germanic Confederation showed¹¹¹. The identification with the federalist cause saw Marcelino become founding partner of the Fluminense Federal Society, *exaltada* association founded in the end of 1831, dedicated to promoting a campaign to press the Parliament to approve the decentralization seen in the constitutional reform¹¹².

The critics to the Court's central government were one of the most recurring themes across the whole publication. One month and a half after beginning its circulation, O Exaltado had already made a terrible balance of the five months after the "Glorious Revolution of April the 7th" (the Abdication). In his evaluation, "a single improvement, a single reform doesn't show in the government's system"; "Liberty has never been more persecuted"; the "patronage is being blatantly exercised"; the "despotism rose two more steps on the throne"; and "Corruption and vandalism have never been so imperial in the dropped Judiciary hearts"¹¹³. After the ill-fated coup detat started by his friend in priestly robes and sharp political adversary, the then minister of Justice Diogo Feijó, in July 1832, Marcelino began defending that the Regency did not de jure or de facto exist anymore. De jure, because he resigned on 30th of July, in support of the coup, and was later kept by the Chamber of Deputies, with no reunion with the Senate for joined deliberation about the issue, in a flagrant "attack against the Constitution". De facto, because, since José da Costa Carvalho's removal for health reasons (Marcelino accused him of abandoning his position to run from being accountable to the Justice), there were no longer three regents, as the Constitution established, becoming "unconstitutional and null." The newspaper's editor required, "in the name of the Brazilian People," that the Senate summoned an extraordinary assembly to elect a new Regency, thus "saving Brazil from the dangers of disorder and anarchy" 114.

The qualification of the Regency as an arbitrary government was the justification for the non-stop incitement to revolutions made by the *exaltado* periodicals, based on the proclaimed *right to resist the tyranny and oppression*, as understood by Locke and Rousseau. Marcelino's paper was no exception to the rule. The problem was not at the end of Pedro I's reign, also seen as "tyrannical, despotic and antinational". *O Exaltado* celebrated the emperor's fall, as well as joined his companions about the disappointment with the new government's directions: "I recognize the Revolution of the 7th of April, not only glorious, but necessary, and the happiest in its causes, although the results did not correspond to it". Thus, just like d. Pedro fell for bad acts, the same should happen to the Regency. The newspaper chose to upset its public, in particular the "glorious *Jurujubas*; the bold ones of the 7th of April", calling them, for action: "Brazilians, until when will you be the mock, the ridicule of the Nations, your own derision? Until when will the National character be unknown among us?" 115

newspaper mentioned other dates – all wrong – referring to the mandatories' (cited above) periods of government. The term *sailor* was a pejorative nickname usually given to Portuguese, such as Rubim.

¹¹¹ O Exaltado, n. 15, 23 de dezembro de 1831.

¹¹² In his newspaper, he considered the installation of Federal Fluminense "of the highest necessity of the safety, good order, peace, and integrity of Brazil". O Exaltado, nº 15 - 23/12/1831. About this association see BASILE, Marcello Otávio. Ezequiel Corrêa dos Santos: um jacobino na Corte imperial. Rio de Janeiro: Editora FGV, 2001; e BASILE, Marcello Otávio Neri de Campos. O Império em construção... Op. Cit., capítulo VIII.

¹¹³ O Exaltado, n. 7, 22 de setembro de 1831.

¹¹⁴ O Exaltado, n. 39, 10 de janeiro de 1833.

¹¹⁵ O Exaltado, n. 7, 22 de setembro de 1831. Jurujuba, much like farroupilha, was another usual nickname of the exaltados.

Adriana Pereira Campos; Fernanda Cláudia Pandolfi & Marcello Otávio Neri de Campos Basile The trajectory of a man of letters:

the many faces of Marcelino Duarte Pinto Ribeiro

the many faces of Marcelino Duarte Pinto Ribeiro
Repeating command words recurring in the exaltada press, it urged the Brazilian people, the "spirited" and incorrupt Exaltado Army", to "show up in the Great Day of the Brazilian Nation" (as was named the indefinite day of the future revolutionary explosion). At the end of the article, the message was even clearer: "Brazilians, union. War to the Tarquins who betray you (...) Brazil will be free (...) either die or be free!"116

Marcelino's revolutionary incline was not limited to discourse. The capixaba priest was directly involved in the movement of 7^{th} of April and, especially, in the Uprising of July $1\bar{8}31$, starred by the exaltados. In this last occasion, he was one of the signatories of the representation of the People and *Troop* to the government, who demanded 89 people considered "enemies of the Brazilian Nation" be banned, the layoff of public employees seen as "enemies of the free Institutions", and the suspension of Portuguese immigration to Brazil for ten years. Due to this, he was arrested and implicated in the public investigation of the case but was acquitted. In his defense, he attributed the uprising to a maneuver of the *moderates* to persecute the *exaltados* and justified the movement as a legitimate act and patriotic duty, being "very normal that the friends of the Nation (...) ran to the place of the meeting, to take weapons". As for the representation, he claimed to be constitutionally guaranteed for the right to petition, thus not being illegal or anarchic, for "would it be anarchy to recognize the Government's authority, addressing it petitions and requests? (...) Would it be anarchy to use the right to Petition, a right guaranteed by the Constitution, which for now reigns over us?"117. Minimizing his participation, he also affirmed he only took notice of the movement in the morning of the 15th, and that he had not interfered in the representation's elaboration, signing it when he, "by chance," went to the Honor Field, in the beginning of the afternoon. He, however, stressed that he still did not recant from his actions, "right that he had done a great service to his Homeland" 118.

The same imputation of responsibility discourse to the moderate government, of victimization of the exaltados and of justifying movements was made by the newspaper on occasion of two other disturbances involving the exaltados: one happening at the theater São Pedro de Alcantara, around the end of September of the same year – "the largest outrage, the most atrocious, barbaric and awful, without similar in the History of Barbarity –"¹¹⁹; and, soon after, in the beginning of October, the ile of Cobras uprising, when they were accused of collusion with the seditious by Evaristo da Veiga's influent moderate newspaper, the Aurora Fluminense. In response, O Exaltado inverted the accusation, affirming that it had all been a moderate plot, which "had as goal the barbaric death of the Brazilian martyr, doctor Barata; only had as a goal the persecution of the 4 free writers"120. He then asked "which relations the Exaltado's editor has had for a while with the insurrectionists"; he, who "counted with 21 years of public services provided to the Nation". Being the ruse was the "doom" (Evaristo) and his "book of Despotism" (the Aurora Fluminense), taken as a sort of fourth power. It was enough for someone to be defamed in the moderate newspaper to be persecuted and fall in disgrace, following the example of the majors Reis Alpoim and Miguel de Frias Vasconcellos, of João Baptista de Queiroz and of Marcelino himself¹²¹.

Marcelino reported a series of persecutions he suffered after this episode. In the night of October, the 3rd, he was "provoked with threats of arrest, shots and insulting mockery" by the Municipal guard in the Rosário street, at downtown (where his residence and his school was), following minister

¹¹⁶ O Exaltado, n. 11, 21 nov. 1831. See also n. 28, 18 de outubro de 1832. Tarquin the Proud, of the Etruscan kings dynasty, was the last king of Rome before the advent of the Republic, governing from 534 to 509 BCE. Thanks to Titus Livy's work (History of Rome), he was known as treacherous and bloodthirsty, among other motifs, for having assumed the power of killing his uncle, Servius Tullius, and for establishing, with conquests, the Roman domain of the Lazio region.

¹¹⁷ O Exaltado, n. 2, 22 de agosto de 1831.

¹¹⁸ O Exaltado, n. 3, 27 ago. 1831. About the movement see BASILE, Marcello Otávio Neri de Campos. O Império em construção... Op. Cit., capítulo IX.

¹¹⁹ O Exaltado, n. 9, 8 de outubro de 1831.

¹²⁰ Reference to the exaltado leader Cipriano Barata, who was arrested at the ile of Cobras and was accused of instigating the riot; and to the redators of four exaltado newspapers (probably, Nova Luz Brasileira, O Exaltado, O Jurujuba dos Farroupilhas and A Voz da Liberdade) accused, not nominally, of promoting anarchy, in a polemic letter sent by Feijó to the Chamber of Deputies, on the 7th of october, when the movement was happening. See the document in Jornal do Commercio, n. 31, 8 out. 1831; and Diario do Rio de

¹²¹ O Exaltado, n. 10, 29 out. 1831. Francisco Alpoim was implied in the uprising of july; Vasconcellos was involved in the conflict of the Theater and was editor of the newspaper A Voz da Liberdade; and Queiroz edited O Jurujuba dos Farroupilhas.

Almanack, Guarulhos, n.20, p. 38-65, dez 2018

http://dx.doi.org/10.1590/2236-463320182002

Orcid: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-2563-4021

https://orcid.org/0000-0001-9429-4561

the many faces of Marcelino Duarte Pinto Ribeiro
Feijó's orders¹²². Scared, he left, on the 10th, for a "retreat" outside of the Court, "subtracting myself to the labyrinth of slander, intrigues and treason", promoted, according to him, by Evaristo and his moderates¹²³. He left behind 109 students that attended the school¹²⁴. Still, on the dawn of the 27th, his nephew was coerced and arrested by a municipal patrol, who confiscated a reader's letter which would be published in the newspaper¹²⁵. Around the same time, Justice promoter Ovídio Saraiva de Carvalho took Marcelino to the accusation jury, reporting numbers 7, 8 and 9 of his newspaper for abuse of the freedom to express your thoughts, in course in the crimes of "seduction, rebellion, sedition, impression; and of slanderer against the sacred People of S. M. I., and the Regents; and against each one of the Legislative Chambers". By seven votes against five, the jury did not find material to the accusation in number 7, but, by reverse placard, upheld the accusations made against issues 8 and 9. For O Exaltado, the judges favorable to the complaint wanted to "end once and for all the remains of our tattered freedom"; wanted to "make not even moaning the evils of the motherland licit". Lastly, exclaimed: "Poor Father Marcelino, what thirst do the moderates have!" 126

The process against Marcelino was part of the coercive action moved by the government against the exaltados after the ile of Cobras uprising, when many newspapers went out of circulation¹²⁷. A new repressive wave began in February and March 1832, during Feijo's maneuver, who substituted the old jury for one that was more in agreement with the government 128. Thus, O Exaltado stopped its publication for almost five months, between March 28th and August 16th 1832. When returning their activities, soon after the fall of the ministry, led by the "enemy of the Law, spiteful and bloodthirsty" Feijó, Marcelino affirmed that the new jury's choice "forced us to shut up; and to all the liberal editors", and that the "silence originated from fear, which the new Inquisition insisted, not in the Exaltado's Editor mood, but in the moods of the Typographic Administrators" 129.

The newspaper's return encouraged Marcelino to leave the small "hut" in the site of Saudade, where he spent a year in secrecy, away from the Court, and to live the Vila Real da Praia Grande (now Niterói). He also transferred the Rosário street school there, "surrounded by the municipals' rifles; stalked by the murderer's daggers", installing it in the Conceição farmhouse, "a healthy and pleasant place, away from the inconveniences and the Court's intrigues, but close to all resources". The school was destined to receive pensioners and to teaching Grammar, Rhetoric, Latin and Portuguese language poetry, History and Geography, disciplines taught by Marcelino, as well as French, and Moral and Rational Philosophy, taught by a "skilled master." In four years, every student that "was not entirely talent deprived" would be fit to "enter any university". In favor of his commitment, the master priest affirmed that, "having many priests, my disciples and in the legal courses of Brazil, and in Europe many known students, not a single one has failed any subjects, that have studied with me"130. Marcelino's establishment in Niterói was consolidated in 1835, when the newspaper began being printed there,

¹²² O Exaltado, Loc. Cit

¹²³ O Exaltado, n. 13, 1 de dezembro de 1831. The change harmed the newspaper's work, as Marcelino had warned to his readers: "It is not possible, by now, for me to publish O Exaltado periodically, due to the irregularity of Carriers from the place of my retreat to the Court". O Exaltado, n. 14, 15 de dezembro de 1831.

¹²⁴ The information is in DUARTE, Marcelino Pinto Ribeiro. Epistle in response to the letter of a friend, in which, he asked to the author (after the persecution, he suffered in the Trine Regency Government Permanently in the ministry of father Diogo Antonio Feijó; being forced in 10th of October 1831, to leave the City, and his school for escaping the killing daggers) in the place he lived, and if in the middle of persecutions and tricks, that were imputed to him, slept peacefully in the tranquility of his conscience, free of remorse, like Socrates dragging the irons, that the enemies had hurled against him, of his virtues. Offered to the exaltados. By father Marcelino Pinto Ribeiro Duarte. Rio de Janeiro: Typographia Fluminense de Brito & C., 1834. p. 3.

¹²⁵ O Exaltado, n. 11, 21 de novembro de 1831

¹²⁶ O Exaltado, n. 13, 1 de dezembro de 1831. O Exaltado published the names of all the juries that voted against and in favor. One of the ones who acquitted all the newspaper's issues was Ezequiel Corrêa dos Santos, editor of Nova Luz Brasileira. There is no news about the progress of the process in the jury of sentence, responsible for judging defendants.

¹²⁷ Still in October, Nova Luz Brasileira, A Voz da Liberdade and Sentinella da Liberdade in its Guarita da Ilha das Cobras (with threats to the editor of the first newspaper and the arrestment of the editor of the second and owner of the third) stopped publishing; and, in November, O Jurujuba dos Farroupilhas. O Filho da Terra had its editor, a major engineer, sent by the minister to the War for Trinity Island, to make the place's hydrographic chart.

¹²⁸ This time, O Filho da Terra, O Tribuno do Povo, A Malagueta and A Matraca dos Farroupilhas (whose editor was arrested and condemned) were closed, besides O Clarim da Liberdade being suspended for six months. The editors of the main caramuru newspapers O Carijó and Caramuru were also processed by press crime.

¹²⁹ O Exaltado, n. 24, 30 de agosto de 1832. The following issue (of 6/9) was dedicated to celebrating Feijó's fall.

¹³⁰ O Exaltado, n. 32, 12 de novembro de 1832.

receiving the title *O Exaltado*, or *Os Cabanos da Praia-Grande*.

At this point, however, the *exaltados* were already weakened in the Court, after successive setbacks in the 1831 and 1832 uprisings, and the persecutions that followed. Another government opposition group, the *caramurus*, seemed to be getting stronger, even if not for long. It is in this context that a minority group of *exaltados* – which Marcelino was a part of – began defending a strategical alliance with the *caramurus*, composing what the *Aurora Fluminense* called an "alloy of disgusting matters," welded by a "shameful aberration of moral laws," destined to take down the government by any means¹³¹. Searching to identify *exaltados* and *caramurus*, Marcelino proposed that, from that point forward, the first denomination was substituted by the second one – "a Brazilian word, and very proper, and analog to those who profess the *Exaltados* opinion" – in a way that there would be only two parties in the Empire: the *caramurus* and the *crabs* (these last ones, "headless shellfish, with no right path or career, proper to designate those who profess the System of those who until now we nicknamed moderates"). O *Exaltado*, however, did not include among the *caramurus* the Pedro I supporters, the *restorers* themselves, for "if there are some, they are so few, and of so little consideration, they only deserve contempt"¹³². For the newspaper, the distinction between *exaltados* and *caramurus* was another way for the *moderados* to divide the patriotic Brazilian and thus better dominate¹³³.

Although most of the *exaltados* condemned such an alliance, in Marcelino's case the link with the *caramurus* was consummated, as his involvement in the Praia Grande Swoop (following subject), which held him in detention in the Paraguassú prison hulk¹³⁴. Besides, the newspaper's last issue addressed the election to the Empire's single regent, manifesting virulent opposition to the *moderate* candidacy of Diogo Feijó, his old enemy, and total support to the *caramuru* Hollanda Cavalcanti: "we hope that the Homeland is saved from the spiteful and quarrelsome man's anger, who betrayed the Brazilians and their Homeland (...) and no doubt the Most Excellent Sr. Hollanda Cavalcanti will be the guardian angel, who calls to a center of union and friendship the Provinces, which are tearing each other and the Brazilian dissidents apart"¹³⁵. With Feijó's victory, once more Marcelino's hopes are not concretized, which certainly helps to the definite ending of the newspaper, in a moment where the *exaltados* were leaving the Court's scene and a rearticulation of political forces began to dawn.

3. The quarrelsome man of Praia Grande

Father Marcelino's presence in the press, through his paper *O Exaltado*, subjected him to severe criticism, over all from the *moderate* editors. They explored the reprehensible aspects of his characters, as a way of personally demeriting him. When he, for example, signed the representation that demanded the Portuguese deportation involved in the conflicts of July 15th, 1831, the press violently questioned his righteousness. The support to the representation was not discussed, but the presence of monsignor Miranda, a known friend of Marcelino. The *Aurora Fluminense* immediately accused him of being "fake," citing that "it is more worth being black than being Mr. Master Priest's friend" Posteriorly, the event was retaking to criticize him for signing ditto representation without reading, and for affirming that he did not regret the disloyalty. "What concept must one make of such individual?" chided the newspaper 137.

Other critics joined the *Aurora Fluminense* and the evaluations about Marcelino were becoming even more infamous. They advised the readers to run from the priest, for he had become even

¹³¹ Aurora Fluminense, n. 1834, 28 de outubro de 1833.

¹³² O Exaltado, n. 27, 12 out. 1832 (highlighted in the original). In an article titled "Quem são os Restauradores?" ("Who are the Restorators?"), the newspaper questioned if so could be called Andrada Brothers, deputy Montezuma, Castro Alves and Ferreira França, and himself, father Marcelino Duarte, those who have fought so much against Pedro I, and of which they were victims, concluding that it was nothing but an "ingenious moderado invention" to promote the "laceration of Parties, who felt united" and create a climate of terror between the public opinion, which justified the repression against all of those who "did not follow the infamous fuse of moderation". O Exaltado, n. 48, 14 mai. 1833, and n. 49, 8 de julho de 1833.

¹³³ O Exaltado, n. 26, 8 de outubro de 1832

¹³⁴ Cf. DUARTE, Marcelino Pinto Ribeiro. Op. Cit., p. 4. The pamphlet was written in March 1834, in prison.

¹³⁵ O Exaltado, or Os Cabanos da Praia-Grande, n. 56, abr. 15, 1835. There is no warning to the publication's end, and the six previous numbers (50 through 55) cannot be found in the National Library, comprehending a long lapse of time between July 8th, 1833 and April 15th, 1835.

¹³⁶ Aurora Fluminense, Rio de Janeiro, n. 535, p. 2.272, 26 de setembro de 1831.

¹³⁷ Aurora Fluminense, Rio de Janeiro, n. 732, p. 3.125, 8 de fevereiro de 1833.

more "maniacal", and *O Exaltado* was simply composed of "badly shaped sermons" 138. The ample repercussion of that paper provoked sarcastic criticism, which classified the political ideas propagated as extravagant and ridiculous. It was said, for example, that the editor used the scriptures to prove that God was favorable to the *exaltados*. *O Grito da Pátria*, for example, warned in its 56th issue: "Which doctrine will the Exaltado Priest preach, who found in the Holy Scripture so many pieces in Latin, to prove that God likes the Exaltados!" 139

They also accused him of being boring and repetitive, and for reiterating the same imputations against the government. Highlighted the degradation of his writing, which made him even more "burlesque"¹⁴⁰. They depreciated the reverend's ability of expression, accusing him of speaking like "any black man", who could even "say it better" than the "Master Priest of the *Exaltado*"¹⁴¹. To belittle his ability as an editor even more, the *Aurora Fluminense* published the following rhyme, ridiculing him:

It's Father Marcelino.
Who is far away from the city
Eating his guavas
For fleeing from the storm¹⁴².

But the father did not receive only criticism. In his defense, Cipriano Barata reported the mockery dispensed to the priest¹⁴³. The known newspaper *A Malagueta*, of *liberal exaltada* editorial line, highlighted the importance of "Sincero Padre Marcelino"¹⁴⁴. Rejected the adjective "anarchic" directed toward Marcelino: "Can't you see Mr. Editor, that Father Marcelino was never an Anarchist, unless Mr. Evaristo does not want to issue a sentence of political excommunication to those who do not think like him?"¹⁴⁵. The articles in defense of Marcelino, though, were scarce, if compared to the many attacks directed toward him by the *Aurora Fluminense*, which certainly led him to worry about his own survival in the middle of the mishaps in the revolts and of the persecutions he suffered.

Recurrently, however, the moderate press characterized Marcelino as a man of contradictory beliefs and moved by the ambition of power. The priest's pass was often used as proof of his political opportunism, especially his old position in favor of Pedro I's government. They remembered, for example, Marcelino's place in the *Bonifácia*, when the public investigations against Ledo, Januário, Nóbrega, and others. Besides, they evoked the *exaltado*'s censorship during the installation of the provisory government in the captaincy of Espírito Santo in 1821, although the Portuguese Courts authorized it. Also, the rallying against the government, the insults to the emperor and the demand of "armed deportation" were seen as flagrant contradictions with the old positions of the master priest¹⁴⁶.

The *Aurora* did not bother to remember that Marcelino swore against the supposed "republicans", besides being an "enthusiast" and "humble servant" to the Andradas¹⁴⁷. To the adversaries, however, it seemed impossible that the old man of the order became a true *liberal exaltado*. The *Aurora* affirmed:

¹³⁸ O Grito da Pátria contra os Anarquistas, Rio de Janeiro, n. 4, p. 16, 5 de novembro de 1831.

¹³⁹ O Grito da Pátria contra os Anarquistas, Rio de Janeiro, n. 14, p. 56, 10 de dezembro de 1831.

¹⁴⁰ Aurora Fluminense, Rio de Janeiro, n. 604, p. 2.570, 12 de março de 1832.

¹⁴¹ Ibidem, idem.

¹⁴² See in ibidem, idem. Marcelino himself stated that he was "...away from the City, in the district of S. Gonçalo, eating his guavas, and good watermelons; and building a hut in the Saudade country house, to where he retired, running from the selfish *moderados* (...)", in *O Exaltado*, Rio de Janeiro, n. 21, p. 3, 12 de março de 1832.

¹⁴³ Sentinella da Liberdade na Guarita do Quartel General de Piraja, Rio de Janeiro, n. 27, p. 220, 17 de dezembro de 1831.

¹⁴⁴ A Malagueta, Rio de Janeiro, n. 123, p. 4, 2 de janeiro de 1832.

¹⁴⁵ A Malagueta, Rio de Janeiro, n. 139, p. 67, 14 de fevereiro de 1832.

¹⁴⁶ Aurora Fluminense, Rio de Janeiro, n. 588, p. 2.498, 3 de fevereiro de 1832.

¹⁴⁷ Aurora Fluminense, Rio de Janeiro, n. 665, p. 2.831, 20 de agosto de 1832.

When we speak of *exaltados*, we have no intention of touching the Master Priest, old and professed servant of the Andradas, who is ready to go through with his masters all the circle of political beliefs, from the most exaggerated republicanism, all the way to the doctrines of the absolute regime. The Master Priest is not an *exaltado*: he took this name, for it seemed convenient, and now keeps it for decency¹⁴⁸.

In view of what was exposed, one must consider such versions as part of the moderates' narrative, who reacted to the intense polarization in the streets and the threat represented by the construction of the opposition block composed by *exaltados* and *caramurus*. These last ones were seen by *Aurora*¹⁴⁹ as a shy group, composed mostly by courtiers and public workers who had lost influence in Pedro I's government. The *moderates* thus produced an opinion about the *caramurus* as a small political force which, mostly, has become predominant in the historiography.

The approach between *exaltados* and *caramurus*, despite their ideological differences, was perceived by the *moderate* press as scandalous. In 1832, the *Aurora Fluminense* announced that the master priest was inviting the *exaltados* to join a common cause with the *caramuru* "gang"¹⁵⁰. The *Aurora Fluminense* reported the "courtesy" with which the *exaltados* were treated in the *caramuru* newspapers¹⁵¹. In 1833, indeed, *O Sete d'Abril* reported Marcelino among the Praia Grande voters pertaining to the "Caramuru Sect"¹⁵². It seems that other *exaltados*, and not only Marcelino, built a strategic alliance with the *caramurus*, especially after 1834, in an attempt of strengthening the opposition to the moderates¹⁵³. The union of the two groups was "repugnant" to Evaristo Veiga, editor of the *Aurora*, not only criticizing the alliance, but tacitly recognizing the danger represented by it¹⁵⁴.

In October 1832, when Marcelino, in *O Exaltado*, included Espírito Santo in his reflections about the political principles of government and sovereignty, the *Aurora Fluminense* converted his preoccupations into opportunism and hunt of votes from the local voters. In a mocking tone, they summed up the subliminal message in his article: "Voters of the Captaincy [sic], here am I who was born in this province, elect me deputy (...) see that the annual 6 thousand cruzados of the subsidy make me a great deal (...)" Thus, they reduced the exclusively pragmatic publication to a pragmatic and electoral articulation.

In Marcelino Duarte's homeland, the alliance between *caramurus* and *liberais exaltados* had materialized around the cabal of votes. Consonant publication of that paper, in 1832, the *caramurus* offered Antonio Carlos de Andrada Machado as a candidate to the *espírito-santenses*. The postulate, however, was not welcomed, and, in his place, they presented the name of Marcelino Duarte, although he was an *exaltado*. After naming the Electoral Committee, the "*caramuruana* faction" realized that the master priest had the minority of votes, that is, 10 suffrages in a body of 70 voters. In this moment, father Fraga Loureiro, the old *Azourrague* and "disciple" of Marcelino, incited the population to annul the election, coercing the electoral college with shouting and threats. The *Aurora* described the electoral scenario composed by barefoot men armed with knives and pistols, along side soldiers and "criminals". They say that everything that happened was documented in minutes, and the voters, due to such events, decided to go back to their homes¹⁵⁶. Indeed, in the years 1832 and 1833, many conflicts between two factions named *caramurus* and *peroás* exploded in the village of Vitória. However, the political disputes were mixed with religious disputes, involving the sisterhoods of the Rosário (*peroás*) and of the São Francisco convent (*caramurus*)¹⁵⁷.

```
<sup>148</sup> Aurora Fluminense, Rio de Janeiro, n. 771, p. 3.283, 17 de maio de 1833.
```

¹⁴⁹ Aurora Fluminense, Rio de Janeiro, n. 604, p. 2.567, 12 de março de 1832.

¹⁵⁰ Aurora Fluminense, Rio de Janeiro, n. 686, p. 2.933, 10 de outubro de 1832.

¹⁵¹ Aurora Fluminense, Rio de Janeiro, n. 611, p. 2.597-98, 30 de março de. 1832; p. 2.622, 3 de abril de 1832.

¹⁵² O Sete D'Abril, Rio de Janeiro, n. 19, p. 2, março de 1833.

¹⁵³ BASILE, Marcello. O Império em construção: projetos de Brasil e a ação política na Corte Regencial. Thesis (Doctorate in Social History). Philosophy and Social Sciences Institute, Federal University of Rio de Janeiro, Rio de Janeiro, 2004. p. 136. Luís Augusto May, of *Malagueta – exaltado* paper, also compromised with the *caramurus*, cf. Ibidem, Loc. Cit.

¹⁵⁴ Cf. BASILE, Marcello. Op. Cit., 2001, p. 95.

¹⁵⁵ Aurora Fluminense, Rio de Janeiro, n. 731, p. 3.121, 6 de fevereiro de 1833.

¹⁵⁶ Aurora Fluminense, Rio de Janeiro, n. 754, p. 3.214-3.216, 6 de abril de 1833.

¹⁵⁷ Cf. VIANNA, Karulliny Silverol Siqueira. Press and political parties in the province of Espírito Santo, 1860-1880. Vitória: IHGES, dossiê Regência e Imprensa

These events indicate how Marcelino won prominence in the Court with the help of groups of his home province. Beyond the burlesque and caricatured image projected by the *Aurora* and other moderate newspapers, the priest's network of contacts with his province and the disposition of his fellow citizens to support him stands out. Despite this turbulence, Marcelino ran for deputy in the elections, but the voting in Espírito Santo left him in third place on the list of candidates¹⁵⁸.

Marcelino went back to the moderate newspapers' pages in 1834 right next to caramuru José Abreu e Lima, in the movement known as *Rusga da Praia Grande [Praia Grande Swoop*], sometimes also called Cabanada da Praia Grande¹⁵⁹. Praia Grande, like São Gonçalo and Jurujuba, were regions in the surroundings of Rio de Janeiro that favored the hiding of politicals who sought to escape the persecution and surveillance of the government of the Regency. In these localities were sheltered in particular the *caramurus* and some other famous conspirators, who counted on the sympathy of a good part of the population. The participants were named *new cabanos*, in reference to the "cabanos way" of making war and for living off "robberies and looting", as well as through the grooming of slaves and quilombolas¹⁶⁰. The word "rusga" designated the possible or real movements organized and disturbing of the order, but without ample mobilization. Although the complexity of this even deserves a more detailed analysis, it is important to highlight, for this article, Marcelino's participation. The place where the event happened, Praia Grande (now Niterói), was considered by the moderates, as said before, a stronghold for the *caramurus*, as they counted with the support of a large part of the population, including some local authorities. Regardless of attributing the leadership to general Abreu e Lima, to Marcelino Duarte they imputed the "scholarly guidance", due to his "eloquence" and for his "revolutionary talents" 161.

The imminence of the uprising was reported to the authorities by a commander of the national guard of São Gonçalo, on February 14th, 1834. The participants were found gathered at the Pehiba farm, owned by José Justiniano, *caramuru* and priest master's close friend. Reports state, the government mobilized its repressive forces, sending two armed jolly boats, besides troops and crews formed by 40 men, and they apprehended 117 arms, 17 bayonets and three horses, one of them being used by Marcelino. On the 15th, backup reached the city with 40 permanent national guards, on foot and by horse¹⁶². According to the captain responsible for surrounding the farm, as published in the *Correio Oficial*¹⁶³, Marcelino was arrested in the 19th, along with 13 "badly dressed" individuals, among which were four Germans and a Portuguese. Some of the arrested stated they were seduced into the movement for the promise of ten daily *tostões*, which, however, they had not received until that date. In the case of questions made by the squire of Praia Grande, José Francisco Primeiro and Antonio Apolinário identified Marcelino's house, near Justiniano Coutinho's Pehiba farm, as the place of reception of newly-enticed who, posteriorly, headed to another house with the weaponry and hid in the jungle¹⁶⁴. The priest's effective participation was even clearer when, in June 1834, 27 rifles were found buried in a ditch in the farmhouse where he lived (around the Pehiba farm)¹⁶⁵.

As for the repression of the Swoop, the moderates boasted about it being dismantled without a single shot and for counting on low mobilization, with around 70 "miserable" men, most of them foreigners, "seduced" by the promise of payments and commanded by deserter officers. The testimony of the arrested participant of the swoop, highlighted by the *Aurora*, gives us hints of Marcelino's importance in the movement's organization. The deponent points Marcelino as the exclusive author of the "campaign", and as sole owner of the found weaponry, which would be used in the "defense of

2013; SIQUEIRA, Karulliny Silverol. *The Empire of republics*: republican political projects in Espírito Santo, 1880-1908. Thesis (Doctorate), History Graduate Studies, Program of the Federal University of Espírito Santo. Vitória/ES, 2016.

¹⁵⁸ Aurora Fluminense, Rio de Janeiro, n. 784, p. 3.336, 21 de junho de 1833.

¹⁵⁹ Aurora Fluminense, Rio de Janeiro, n. 895, p. 3.831, 7 de abril de 1834.

¹⁶⁰ Aurora Fluminense, Rio de Janeiro, n. 880, p. 3.761, 26 de fevereiro de 1834.

¹⁶¹ Ibidem, idem.

¹⁶² Aurora Fluminense, Rio de Janeiro, n. 877, p. 3.748-50, 19 de fevereiro de 1834.

¹⁶³ Correio Oficial, Rio de Janeiro, n. 44, p. 173, 24 de fevereiro de 1834.

¹⁶⁴ In: Correio Official, Rio de Janeiro, n. 47, p. 186, 27 de fevereiro de 1834.

¹⁶⁵ Correio Official, Rio de Janeiro, n. 139, p. 553, 26 de junho de 1834.

the many faces of Marcelino Duarte Pinto Ribeiro
Pedro II" threatened of death by the "Regency and the Ministry" 166.

In April 1834, the priest was held aboard the Paraguassú¹⁶⁷, after which information about his destination becoming scarce. The few pieces of information found had a mocking tone, either to mock the correspondence sent from the prison, or to belittle Marcelino's political importance, when affirming that master priests were not exclusive to Rio de Janeiro¹⁶⁸.

In defense presented to the jury of sentence¹⁶⁹, Marcelino began his allegations affirming that he sought refuge in the farm of his friend José Justiniano Corrêa de Azeredo Coutinho, a "beneficent man", where he established a farmhouse that became his residence, to protect himself from the "Jacobin persecution" by the moderates. He reiterated not resisting the imprisonment because he was "resigned to all violence". Although he acted like that, he declared that his house was surrounded by two chiefs of the Municipal Guard and the arrestment happened in the middle of a series of musket shots¹⁷⁰. Finally, he revealed being involved in that "ridiculous conspiracy" by fifteen "choir leaders" of the enemy faction (that is, moderates)¹⁷². He obtained success in his defense, being acquitted by the Praia Grande jury, as the press announced in January 1835¹⁷³.

Surprisingly, in the elections for Regency, in 1835, Marcelino not only ran but also gathered 13 votes of the electoral college of the city of Vitória, with 50 electors, guaranteeing the fifth place in that contest¹⁷⁴. He also briefly returned the publication of *O Exaltado*, as the *Aurora* ironically reported when mentioning the continuation of the paper bearer of "crippled language"¹⁷⁵. That was the last mention to the priest, for in December 1835, the *Aurora* went out of circulation¹⁷⁶. Above all, in 1835, the old party identities were slowly redefined and stripped of their previous references, the political elites began positioning themselves solely as pro-government and opposition and, posteriorly, as *regressive* and *progressive*¹⁷⁷. In this context, the Marcelino *exaltado* disappeared and was no longer a threat to the current order.

If, on one hand, he was no longer the *exaltado* master priest, on the other hand, he was still involved in controversy in the political world. He responded, in 1836, for a crime of abusing the freedom of the press, due to the reporting of issues 15 and 18 of the newspaper *Raio de Jupiter*, published in Niterói by Typografia Niteroy de Rego & Co.¹⁷⁸ Among the many laws that regulated the activity, the one from September 1830, considered attacks directed to destroying the Representative Monarchic System and inciting rebellion against the emperor a crime¹⁷⁹. Marcelino was accused of being one of the owners of the typography, along with a Manoel Gaspar de Siqueira Rego, whose name is also in the records of the

¹⁶⁶ *Aurora Fluminense*, Rio de Janeiro, n. 880, p. 3.760-62, 26 de fevereiro de 1834. see in full "Auto de Perguntas feitas ao preso Silvestre dos Reis Nunes" e "Lista dos Cabanos, que foram presos no dia 20 de fevereiro de 1834". In: *Correio Oficial*, Rio de Janeiro, n. 43, p. 170-171, 22 de fevereiro de 1834.

¹⁶⁷ Aurora Fluminense, Rio de Janeiro, n. 895, p. 3.831, 7 de abril de 1834.

¹⁶⁸ Aurora Fluminense, Rio de Janeiro, n. 945, p. 3.448, 18 de agosto de 1834.

¹⁶⁹ Through the parts published in the Aurora Fluminense it was possible to recompose Marcelino's argumentation.

¹⁷⁰ The episode of the persecution of the municipal guards to father Marcelino and his school disciples was reported by Cipriano Barata as a result of the ample persecution of the *liberais moderados* to the opposition journalists (*Sentinella da Liberdade na Guarita do Quartel General de Piraja*, n. 27, p. 224, 17 de dezembro de 1831).

¹⁷¹ The word Coryphaeus, in Antônio Moraes Silva's dictionary, means the chief of a sect. Cf. SILVA, Antonio Moraes. Diccionario da lingua portugueza - recompilado dos vocabularios impressos até agora, e nesta segunda edição novamente emendado e muito acrescentado, by ANTONIO DE MORAES SILVA. Lisbon: Typographia Lacerdina, 1813.

¹⁷² Aurora Fluminense, Rio de Janeiro, n. 989, p. 3.642-45, 10 de dezembro de 1834.

¹⁷³ Aurora Fluminense, Rio de Janeiro, 1.006, p. 3.715, 21 de janeiro de 1835.

¹⁷⁴ Correio Oficial, Rio de Janeiro, n. 101, p. 405, 7 de maio de 1835.

¹⁷⁵ Aurora Fluminense, Rio de Janeiro, 1.039, p. 3.854, 29 de abril de 1835.

¹⁷⁶ The *Aurora Fluminense* circulated uninterrupted between December 1827 and December 1835. Although it was not founded by Evaristo da Veiga, he became chief editor in 1829. BASILE, Marcello. *O Império em construção*: projetos de Brasil e a ação política na Corte Regencial. Thesis (Doctorate in Social History), Philosophy and Social Sciences Institute, Federal University of Rio de Janeiro, Rio de Janeiro, 2004. p. 25.

¹⁷⁷ BASILE, Marcello. O laboratório da nação: a era regencial (1831-1840). In: GRINBERG, Keila; SALLES, Ricardo. *O Brasil Imperial*. Rio de Janeiro: Civilização Brasileira, 2009. vol. II: 1831-1870, p. 64.

¹⁷⁸ O Sete D'Abril, Rio de Janeiro, n. 390, p. 3, 19 de outubro de 1836.

¹⁷⁹ FONSECA, Silvia Carla. Contribuição ao estudo da imprensa política no Império do Brasil (1822-1840). In: ENCONTRO NACIONAL DE HISTÓRIA DA MÍDIA, 2015. *Anais do 10º Encontro Nacional de História da Mídia*. Alcar, UFRGS, 2015. p. 3.

Almanack, Guarulhos, n.20, p. 38-65, dez 2018

http://dx.doi.org/10.1590/2236-463320182002

Adriana Pereira Campos; Fernanda Cláudia Pandolfi & Marcello Otávio Neri de Campos Basile
The trajectory of a man of letters: the many faces of Marcelino Duarte Pinto Ribeiro

*Praia Grande Swoop*¹⁸⁰. However, the priest got a *habeas corpus* and, later, the invalidity of the process, due to a jurisdiction problem, for the district in which the process was happening was not the same as where the defendant lived.

Living in Niterói, Marcelino began a new phase in his life. He reached a privileged position in the local elite local, holding elective positions at the local level, such as squire in 1835, and city councilor between 1837 and 1850. He ran and won the position of deputy for Espírito Santo, finally, in the legislature of 1838-1841. In 1840, during Dom Pedro II's visit to the city of Niterói, he was named to salute the emperor, occasion in which he received the tile of Imperial Knight of the Order of the Rose¹⁸¹. He preserved his contacts with his home province and, on occasion of his arrival to the city of Vitória in July 1850, he ordered that an ode to his "friends" and "patricians" was published in the *Correio da Victoria*¹⁸². In the same year, he ran for a position in the Senate, obtaining 25 votes in the capital's college, in asset of 65 voters, occupying, this time, the fourth place between the *capixaba* candidates¹⁸³. In the calculation of all the electoral colleges, with 99 voters, he kept the 25 votes and the fourth place for senator and, thus, did not get votes in the colleges outside of the capital¹⁸⁴.

Conclusion

Marcelino, therefore, was both a person who ascended in politics on his own merits and for belonging to the political establishment of the time. His political trajectory evidences his constant participation in the press and long political and parliamentary activity. He made a large network and counted with supporters in Rio de Janeiro, Niterói and Vitória. He did not get enough votes in the countryside of his home province, for certainly his influential friends were within the borders of the capital. He survived among the critics of the moderates and did not succumb to the disintegration of the *radical* liberals group. If he paid the price for adopting positions in the two ends of the political field, his ability to adapt, as the *Aurora* accused him, took him closer to the *caramurus*, a path rejected by the radical wing of the *exaltados* liberals. The description of Marcelino's trajectory in the search for ascending positions in his political career can, thus, contribute to better understanding the challenge of this first generation of political men in Brazil, especially those linked to the Republic of Letters.

In the select group of radical intellectuals based in the Court of the Empire, Marcelino was willing to fight nonstop against his adversaries. From the old prudence of his times in the captaincy, the master priest adopted the rapture of the firearms, besides ink and paper, to whip his enemies and reach his goals. Marcelino figured in the memorable *Rusga da Praia Grande*, controversial episode of violent action against the government, which father Januário eternalized in a play staged in the Rio de Janeiro theater. The moderate press charged him the old pragmatism that made him disapprove the *capixaba* troops in 1821 who required immediate election and installation of a *junta* to govern the captaincy of Espírito Santo. They accused him of being contradictory, selfish and covert. The *exaltados*, however, never doubted of his loyalty, and from the unquestionable Cipriano Barata's quill flowed the defense of the poet priest. Strategically, though, he approached the *caramurus* for his opposition's fury. The distinct positions throughout this restless monarchist's life, bearer of liberal sovereignty concepts, but overall able of helping new causes, such as the federalism, for love to his *espírito-santense* homeland and to Brazil's cause, must escape from the Manichean reading produced by the *moderates*, in a way of revealing the complexity of this *capixaba*, friend of the homeland (*philopátrico*), *exaltado* and *rusguento*.

¹⁸⁰ Correio Official, Rio de Janeiro, n. 27, 27 de fevereiro de 1834.

¹⁸¹ CAMPOS, Maristela. The city government: local elites and urbanization in Niterói (1835-1890). Thesis (Doctorate in History), Federal Fluminense University (UFF), 2005. p. 122-123.

¹⁸² Correio da Victoria, Vitória, n. 61, 31 de julho de 1850.

¹⁸³ Correio da Victoria, Vitória, n. 58, 20 de julho de 1850.

¹⁸⁴ Correio da Victoria, Vitória, n. 59, 24 de julho de 1850.

Bibliography

- ARISTÓTELES. A política. São Paulo: Martins Fontes, 1991.
- BARMAN, Roderick; BARMAN, Jean. The role of the law graduate in the political elite of Imperial Brazil. Journal of Interamerican Studies and World Affairs, vol. 18, n. 4, nov. 1976.
- BASILE, Marcello Otávio N. C. Imprensa e sedição na Corte regencial. Discursos sediciosos: crime, direito e sociedade. Rio de Janeiro, n. 7-8, 1°-2° semestres 1999.
- BASILE, Marcello Otávio Neri de Campos. Ezequiel Corrêa dos Santos: um jacobino na Corte imperial. Rio de Janeiro: Editora FGV, 2001.
- BASILE, Marcello Otávio Neri de Campos. Inventário analítico da imprensa periódica do Rio de Janeiro na Regência: perfil dos jornais e dados estatísticos. In: CARVALHO José Murilo de; NEVES, Lucia Maria Bastos P. (org.). Dimensões e fronteiras do Estado brasileiro nos Oitocentos. Rio de Janeiro: Ed. Uerj, 2014.
- BASILE, Marcello Otávio Neri de Campos. O Império em construção: projetos de Brasil e ação política na Corte regencial. Tese (Doutorado em História Social). Instituto de Filosofia e Ciências Sociais, Universidade Federal do Rio de Janeiro, Rio de Janeiro, 2004.
- BASILE, Marcello. Luzes a quem está nas trevas: a linguagem política radical nos primórdios do Império. Topoi: Revista de História. Rio de Janeiro, nº 3, setembro de 2001.
- BASILE, Marcello. O laboratório da nação: a era regencial (1831-1840). In: GRINBERG, Keila; SALLES, Ricardo. O Brasil Imperial. Rio de Janeiro: Civilização Brasileira, 2009, volume II: 1831-1870.
- BOURDIEU, Pierre. A ilusão biográfica. In: FERREIRA, Marieta de Moraes; AMADO, Janaina (org.). Usos & abusos da história oral, 8ª ed. Rio de Janeiro: FGV, 2006.
- BRASIL. Annaes da Bibliotheca Nacional do Rio de Janeiro. Rio de Janeiro: Oficinas Gráficas da Bibliotheca, [1915] 1918. Vol. XXXVII.
- CAMPOS, Maristela. O governo da cidade: elites locais e urbanização em Niterói (1835-1890). Tese de (Doutorado em História). Universidade Federal Fluminense, 2005.
- CARVALHO, Enaile Flauzina. Redes mercantis: a participação do Espírito Santo no complexo econômico colonial (1790 a 1821). 1. ed. Vitória: SECULT, 2010.
- CARVALHO, José Augusto. Panorama das letras capixabas. Revista de Cultura Ufes, Vitória, vol. 7, n. 21, 1982.
- CARVALHO, José Murilo de, BASTOS, Lucia, BASILE, Marcello (org.). Guerra literária: panfletos da Independência (1820-1823). Belo Horizonte: Editora UFMG, 2014, vol. 3, 4 vols.
- COUTINHO, José Caetano da Silva. O Espírito Santo em princípios do século XIX: apontamentos feitos pelo bispo do Rio de Janeiro quando de sua visita à capitania do Espírito Santo nos anos de 1812 e 1819. Vitória, ES: Estação Capixaba e Cultural, 2002.
- DAEMON, Basílio. Província do Espírito Santo: sua descoberta, história cronológica, sinopse e estatística. Vitória: Secretaria do Estado da Cultura/Arquivo Público do Estado do Espírito Santo, 2010.
- DAEMON, Bazílio. Província do Espírito Santo: sua descoberta, história cronológica, sinopse e estatística. Vitória: Apees, 2010.
- DUARTE, Marcelino Pinto Ribeiro. Hum Philopatrico. In: CARVALHO, José Murilo de, BASTOS, Lúcia, BASILE, Marcello (org.). Guerra literária: panfletos da independência (1820-1823). Belo Horizonte: UFMG, 2014. vol. 2, p. 357-369.
- FONSECA, Silvia Carla Pereira de Brito. A ideia de República no Império do Brasil: Rio de Janeiro e Pernambuco (1824-1834). Jundiaí: Paco, 2016.
- FONSECA, Silvia Carla. Contribuição ao estudo da imprensa política no Império do Brasil (1822-1840). In: ENCONTRO NACIONAL DE HISTÓRIA DA MÍDIA, 2015, Alcar, UFRGS. Anais do 10º Encontro Nacional de História da Mídia, UFRGS, 2015.
- FRAGOSO, João. Fidalgos e parentes de pretos: notas sobre a nobreza principal da terra do Rio de Janeiro (16001750). In: FRAGOSO, João; ALMEIDA, Carla Maria Carvalho; SAMPAIO, Antonio Carlos Jucá de. Conquistadores e negociantes: histórias de elites no Antigo Regime nos trópicos. América lusa, séculos XVI a XVIII. Rio de Janeiro: Civilização Brasileira, 2007. p.33-120.
- FREIRE, Mário de Aristides. A capitania do Espírito Santo: crônicas da vida capixaba nos tempos dos capitães mores (1535-1822), 2ª ed. Vitória: Florecultura, 2006.

- GAMA FILHO, Oscar. Chorinho com Marcelino. Revista Você, Vitória/ES, n. 14, p. 7, Ago. 1993.
- GOULARTE, Rodrigo da Silva. Motins e tumultos no limiar da Independência brasileira. In: NEVES, Lúcia Maria Bastos P.; BESSONE, Tânia Maria (org.). Dimensões políticas do Império do Brasil. Rio de Janeiro: Contra Capa, 2012.
- GOUVÊA, Maria de Fátima Silva. Poder político e administração na formação do complexo atlântico português (16451808). In: FRAGOSO, João; GOUVÊA, Maria de Fátima; BICALHO, Maria Fernanda. O Antigo Regime nos trópicos: a dinâmica imperial portuguesa (séculos XVI-XVIII). Rio de Janeiro: Civilização Brasileira, 2001, p. 285-315.
- LOCKE, John. Segundo tratado sobre o governo civil e outros escritos: ensaio sobre a origem, os limites e os fins verdadeiros do governo civil. Petrópolis: Vozes, 1994.
- LUSTOSA, Isabel. Insultos impressos: a guerra dos jornalistas na Independência (1821-1823). São Paulo: Companhia das Letras, 2000.
- MARTINS, Fernando José. História do descobrimento e povoação da cidade de São João da Barra e Campos dos Goytacazes: antiga capitania da Parayba do Sul e da causa e origem do levante denominado dos Fidalgos, acontecido em meados do século passado. Rio de Janeiro: Typografia de Quirino & irmão, 1868.
- MONTESQUIEU, Charles de Secondat, barão de. O espírito das leis. São Paulo: Martins Fontes, 1993.
- MOREL, Marco. As transformações dos espaços públicos: imprensa, atores políticos e sociabilidades na cidade imperial (1820-1840). São Paulo: Hucitec, 2005.
- NOVAES, Maria Stella de. História do Espírito Santo. Vitória: Fundo Editorial do Espírito Santo, s/d.
- OLIVEIRA, Cecília Helena Lorenzini de Salles. A astúcia liberal. Bragança Paulista: Edusf e Ícone, 1999.
- OLIVEIRA, José Teixeira de. História do Estado do Espírito Santo, 3ª ed. Vitória: Apees, 2008.
- REIS, Arthur Ferreira. Anarquistas e servis; uma análise dos projetos políticos do ano de 1826 no Rio de Janeiro. Dissertação (Mestrado em História). Programa de Pós-Graduação em História, Universidade Federal do Espírito Santo. Vitória, 2016.
- REIS, João José; SILVA, Eduardo. Negociação e conflito: a resistência negra no Brasil escravista. São Paulo: Companhia das Letras, 1989.
- RIBEIRO, Gladys Sabina. A liberdade em construção: identidade nacional e conflitos antilusitanos no Primeiro Reinado. Rio de Janeiro: Relume Dumará, 2002.
- ROSA, Affonso Claudio de Freitas. História da literatura espírito-santense. Porto: Officinas do "Commercio do Porto", 1912.
- ROUSSEAU, Jean-Jacques. O contrato social. São Paulo: Martins Fontes, 1989.
- RUBIM, Braz da Costa. Memória histórica e documentas do Espírito Santo. Rio de Janeiro: Typografia de D. Luiz dos Santos, 1861.
- SCHIAVINATTO, Iara Lis; FERREIRA, Paula Botafogo Caricchio. As rememorações da "bonifácia" entre a devassa de 1822 e o processo dos cidadãos de 1824. Revista IHGB, Rio de Janeiro, a. 175, n. 462, p. 201-238, jan. /mar. 2014.
- SERRÃO, Joel Brasil. Pequeno dicionário de história de Portugal. Porto: Figueirinhas, 2004.
- SILVA, Ana Rosa Cloclet da. Padres políticos e suas redes de solidariedade: uma análise da atuação sacerdotal no sertão de Minas Gerais (1822 e 1831). Revista Brasileira de História, São Paulo, vol. 32, n. 63, 2012.
- SILVA, Antonio Moraes. Diccionario da lingua portugueza recompilado dos vocabularios impressos ate agora, e nesta segunda edição novamente emendado e muito acrescentado, por Antonio de Moraes Silva. Lisboa: Typographia Lacerdina, 1813.
- SILVA, Virgínia Rodrigues da. O Revérbero Constitucional Fluminense, imprensa e constitucionalismo na Corte na Independência. Almanack Braziliense. São Paulo, n°10, p.171-179, 2009.
- SIQUEIRA, Karulliny Silverol. O Império das repúblicas: projetos políticos republicanos no Espírito Santo, 1880-1908. Tese (Doutorado), Programa de Pós-Graduação em História, Universidade Federal do Espírito Santo. Vitória/ES, 2016.
- SOUZA, Françoise Jean de. Discursos impressos de um padre político: análise da breve trajetória d'´O Pregoeiro Constitucional. Almanack Braziliense. São Paulo, n. 05, p. 86-100, 2007.
- SOUZA, Françoise Jean de. Do altar à tribuna: os padres políticos na formação do Estado nacional brasileiro (1823-1841). Tese (Doutorado). Programa de Pós-Graduação em História. Universidade do Estado do

Adriana Pereira Campos; Fernanda Cláudia Pandolfi & Marcello Otávio Neri de Campos Basile The trajectory of a man of letters: the many faces of Marcelino Duarte Pinto Ribeiro Rio de Janeiro, Rio de Janeiro, 2010.

Almanack, Guarulhos, n.20, p. 38-65, dez 2018 http://dx.doi.org/10.1590/2236-463320182002 Orcid: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-2563-4021 https://orcid.org/0000-0001-9429-4561 https://orcid.org/0000-0002-6936-8802

- VASCONCELLOS, José Marcelino Pereira de. Ensaio sobre a história e estatística da Província do Espírito Santo [...]. Vitória: Typographia de P. A. D'Azeredo, 1858.
- VASCONCELLOS, José Marcelino Pereira de. Jardim poético. Vitória: Editora Formar/Secretaria Municipal de Cultura, 2008.
- VIANNA, Karulliny Silverol Siqueira. Imprensa e partidos políticos na província do Espírito Santo, 1860-1880. Vitória: IHGES, 2013.

Recebido em: 16/04/2018 - Aprovado em: 26/08/2018